CHAPTER 3

CHANGES IN SMOKING-ATTRIBUTABLE MORTALITY

•

CONTENTS

Introduction	121
A Twenty-Year Perspective: 1965-85	122
The Concept of Attributable Risk	122
Mathematics of Attributable Risk	123
Illustrative Calculation: Smoking and Lung Cancer in Women	125
Uncertainties in Attributable Risk	127
Aggregation Bias Versus Statistical Precision	127
Age-Standardization	127
Potential Biases in Applying the Results of Prospective	
Studies to the General Population	128
Uncertainties in Exposure	129
Errors in the Classification of Causes of Death	130
Previous Estimates of Attributable Risk from Cigarette Smoking	130
Populations at Risk: 1965 and 1985	132
Cigarette Smoking and Other Forms of Tobacco Use	133
Older Cohorts of Cigarette Smokers	134
Overlapping Populations at Risk	136
Changes in the Cigarette Product	138
Other Changes in the Cigarette Smoking Population	139
Those Smokers Most at Risk in 1985 Were Also Smokers in 1965	140
Cancer Prevention Study I and Cancer Prevention Study II	140
Nonsmokers' Death Rates	141
Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Lung Cancer	143
Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Coronary Heart Disease	144
Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Chronic Obstructive	
Pulmonary Disease	146
Estimated Relative Risks from CPS-I and CPS-II	146
Endocrine and Sex-Related Cancers in Women	152
Summary	152
Smoking-Attributable Mortality in the United States, 1965 and 1985	153
Conclusions	161
References 1	62

Introduction

In 1938, Raymond Pearl reported elevated death rates among white males who smoked tobacco, especially those aged 30 to 60 years (Pearl 1938). Pearl's study of 6,800 subjects revealed the increase in mortality risk to be highest among heavy smokers. In 1954, Hammond and Horn reported on the 20-month followup of their prospective study of 188,000 white men, aged 50 to 69 years (Hammond and Horn 1954). Death rates were highest among men who smoked cigarettes but not other tobacco products, and increased with the amount of cigarette use. Overall, the number of deaths among cigarette smokers was 52 percent greater than would be expected from nonsmokers' mortality rates. Most of the increased mortality could be attributed to deaths from cancer and especially from coronary heart disease (CHD).

In 1964, the Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General reviewed seven prospective studies of smoking and mortality, encompassing over 1.7 million entrants. For the 1.1 million male enrollees, the overall mortality ratio, defined as the observed number of deaths in current cigarette smokers divided by the number expected from nonsmokers' rates, was 1.68. "For all seven studies," the Committee stated, "coronary artery disease is the chief contributor to the excess number of deaths of cigarette smokers over nonsmokers, with lung cancer uniformly in second place. For all seven studies combined, coronary artery disease (with a mortality ratio of 1.7) accounts for 45 percent of the excess deaths among cigarette smokers, whereas lung cancer (with a ratio of 10.8) accounts for 16 percent" (US PHS 1964, p. 30).

In 1979, the Surgeon General described cigarette smoking as "the single most important preventable environmental factor contributing to illness, disability and death in the United States" (US DHEW 1979, p. vii). The 1982 Surgeon General's Report, citing an analysis by Doll and Peto (1981), estimated that for the year 1978, tobacco use caused 122,000 cancer deaths in men and women (US DHHS 1982). For 1982, the estimate for smoking-caused cancers was 129,000 (US DHHS 1982). The 1983 Surgeon General's Report estimated that 170,000 Americans died annually from CHD caused by cigarette smoking (US DHHS 1983). "During 1965-1977," the Report noted, "there were an estimated 2.8 million premature deaths from heart disease, primarily CHD, in American men and women attributable to the use of tobacco" (US DHHS 1983, p. 66).

The 1984 Report estimated that 80 to 90 percent of the 62,000 deaths from chronic obstructive lung disease (COLD), referred to later in this discussion as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), in the United States in 1983 were attributable to cigarette smoking (US DHHS 1984). "Over 50,000 of the COLD deaths can therefore be considered preventable and premature since these individuals would not have died of COLD if they had not smoked" (US DHHS 1984, p. ii). In 1987, the Economic Report of the President stated, "Smoking presents the largest single source of health risk in America" (U.S. President 1987, p. 184).

This Chapter further delineates the mortality consequences of cigarette smoking in the United States. Deaths attributable to cigarette smoking are reported for two benchmark years--1965 and 1985. The Chapter focuses on the health consequences of smoking for current and former cigarette smokers. Deaths of nonsmokers caused by environmental tobacco smoke (National Research Council 1986;US DHHS1988a) and

deaths from cigarette-related fires (Consumer Product Safety Commission 1987; Botkin 1988) are not discussed, nor are the morbidity consequences of cigarette smoking (US DHEW 1979; Rice et al. 1986).

A Twenty-Year Perspective: 1965-85

The two-decade interval, 1965-1985, was selected primarily for reasons of data availability. The year 1985 was the most recent one for which complete, nationwide, cause-specific mortality statistics were available from the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). Moreover, in both 1965 and 1985, questions on cigarette use were appended to the National Health Interview Survey (NHIS), a nationally representative, face-to-face interview survey that has been conducted annually by NCHS (Massey et al., 1987; NCHS 1986). In particular, 1985 was the most recent full year for which complete population-weighted data from the NHIS were available (see Chapter 5).

In addition, the years 1965 and 1985 represented the approximate midpoints of two large-scale prospective surveys of smoking and mortality among men and women in the United States, both sponsored by the American Cancer Society. In the first of these two prospective studies (Garfinkel 1980a,b, 1981; Hammond 1961, 1964a,b, 1966, 1968, 1969, 1972; Hammond and Garfinkel 1961, 1964, 1966, 1968, 1969, 1975; Hammond et al. 1976; Hammond and Seidman 1980; Lew and Garfinkel 1984, 1988), about 1 million persons were followed from 1959 through 1972. In the second study (Garfinkel 1985; Stellman and Garfinkel 1986; Stellman, Boffetta, Garfinkel 1988), about 1.2 million participants were followed from 1982 through 1988. The two studies will be referred to, respectively, as "Cancer Prevention Study I (CPS-I)" and "Cancer Prevention Study II (CPS-II)." In particular, this Chapter will present unpublished, preliminary results from the 4-year followup (1982-86) of CPS-II.

The theory, mathematics, limitations, and other methodological issues concerning the calculations of smoking-attributable mortality are described in the next section. The results of the analysis follow thereafter. Readers interested primarily in those results may proceed directly to the Section entitled "Populations at Risk: 1965 and 1985."

The Concept of Attributable Risk

In 1953, Levin estimated that 62 to 92 percent of all male lung cancers were "attributable to cigarette smoking" (Levin 1953). Levin's computations addressed the general problem: How many cases of a disease in a given population can be explained by the presence of a particular hazardous agent or a particular personal trait? Put differently, how many cases would have been avoided but for the presence of the agent or the trait (Doll and Peto 1981)?

In principle, the answer requires an experiment whereby disease rates are measured before and after the complete elimination of the hazardous agent or particular trait from the population of interest. Since this type of experiment is usually impractical, the most widely used approach is to estimate disease rates in representative sample populations of exposed and unexposed persons. The results are then extrapolated to the population of interest. The phrase "cases *attributable* to agent A" is often used interchangeably with "cases *caused* by agent A." The latter term is meaningful so long as it is recognized that "caused" refers to an entire population rather than to any single, predetermined member of the population. Thus, the scientific validity of an estimate that 1,000 lives would be saved by the removal of some hazardous agent does not hinge upon naming the names of the people to be saved.

The population-based notion of causation is especially important for chronic diseases with multiple causes. Agent A, for example, may promote or enhance the disease-causing effect of agent B. A case-by-case analysis of afflicted individuals may never identify agent A as the primary cause in a single instance. Yet its elimination might substantially reduce disease incidence in the population under study.

Moreover, the concept of attributable risk generally requires a timeframe. In an assessment of the effects of removing a hazardous agent, a researcher could ask how many cases of a specific disease could be avoided in a specified time period, such as 1 year. When the disease has multiple causes, this quantity may differ from the number of cases of the disease that may eventually be avoided. By specifying a timeframe, the researcher inquires not whether such cases could be completely prevented, but whether their premature occurrence could be avoided.

For many diseases, death rates are more accessible and reliable than disease rates. Accordingly, computations of "attributable deaths" from a disease have been used in place of "attributable cases" of the disease. Because death from one cause or another is inevitable, such computations necessarily refer to a specific time period during which premature mortality may have been prevented.

Mathematics of Attributable Risk

Let d_1 and d_0 , respectively, denote the incidence rates (in terms of new cases per unit time) of a particular disease among two sample cohorts--one exposed to a hazardous agent, the other unexposed. The two samples are assumed not to differ materially in any other respect, so that both would experience disease incidence d_0 in the absence of exposure. Accordingly, the difference d_1-d_0 measures the increase in disease incidence, or absolute risk, due to the agent. Moreover, the unitless ratio $r = d_1/d_0$, termed the relative risk, measures the degree to which the hazardous exposure multiplies the baseline incidence rate. It is often employed as a measure of the epidemiologic and biological significance of an observed association between an agent and a particular disease (Lilienfeld and Lilienfeld 1980; US DHEW 1979).

In the exposed cohort, the proportion of disease cases attributable to the hazardous agent is thus equal to $s=(d_1-d_0)d_1$ (which equals (r-1)/r). This quantity has been variously termed the assigned share or probability of causation or attributable proportion of risk among the exposed (Bond 1981; Oftedal, Magnus, Hvinden 1968; Black and Lilienfeld 1984; National Research Council 1984; Cox 1987).

For some hazardous agents, such as cigarette smoke, the disease incidence rates d_1 and d_o and the relative risk *r* have been estimated directly from prospective longitudinal studies of exposed and unexposed cohorts. Alternatively, retrospective case-control studies do not provide estimates of d_1 and d_0 but yield a close approximation to the rela-

tive risk *r* when incidence of the disease is low (Cornfield 1951). Both types of studies provide estimates of the assigned share *s*.

The estimate of relative risk *r*, derived from epidemiologic studies, is then applied to the population of interest. Let *p* denote the proportion of exposed persons in the subject population, estimated independently from survey data. Then the quantity f = pr/[p(r-1)+1] is the fraction of all cases of the disease (in a given time interval) that occurs among exposed persons in the subject population. This is sometimes called the "case fraction" (Miettinen 1974). Moreover, if fraction *f* of all cases occurs among exposed persons, and if fraction *s* of such exposed cases is attributable to the hazardous agent, then the fraction of all cases attributable to the agent is a = fs. From the definitions of *f* and s, the quantity *a* can be expressed as

$$a = \frac{p (r-1)}{p (r-1) + 1}$$

This is Levin's measure of attributable risk, also termed etiologic fraction (Miettinen 1974), attributable fraction (CDC 1987b), and population-attributable risk (MacMahon and Pugh 1970). When *a* is expressed in percentage terms, it is often termed percent attributable risk or population-attributable risk percentage.

Equation (1) shows how the attributable risk *a* depends upon both the relative risk *r* and the proportion exposed *p*. Thus, an agent may be significant in the causation of disease among exposed persons so that its relative risk *r* greatly exceeds 1. Yet that agent may cause a small proportion of all cases of the disease because exposure rates p are low. Conversely, an agent that is widely prevalent (with large *p*) may contribute substantially to the total number of cases, even when its relative risk *r* is close to unity.

As a consequence of equation (1) the logistic transformation of a is

$$a = \log p + \log (r-1)$$
 (2)

where log denotes the natural logarithm. Equation (2) provides a convenient method of decomposing the uncertainty in the attributable risk a into two components--uncertainty in the proportion exposed p and uncertainty in the relative risk r.

Levin's measure of attributable risk can be generalized to cases where there are multiple levels of exposure, multiple causative agents, or confounding or stratifying variables, or when an agent can prevent a disease (Walter 1976; Miettinen 1974). In the case of multiple levels of exposure, it is convenient to let dk denote the incidence rate and $r_k-1 = \frac{d_k}{d_0}$ denote the relative risk for the k-th exposure level. Similarly, let p_k denote the proportion of the subject population exposed at the k-th level. Then $s_k = \frac{(r_k-1)}{r_k}$ is the assigned share among cases exposed at the k-th level. Likewise, the quantity $f_k = p_k r_k / [E_k (r_k-1) + 1]$, where E_k denotes summation over exposure levels, is the fraction of all cases occurring among persons exposed at the k-th level. The generalized formula for attributable risk becomes $E_j f_k s_k$, which can be expressed as

$$a = \frac{\operatorname{E}_{k} p_{k}(r_{k} - 1)}{\operatorname{E}_{k} p_{k}(r_{k} - 1) + 1}$$
(3)

Let *D* denote the total number of cases of disease in the population of interest in a given time interval. Then A = aD is the estimated number of cases in the interval that

are attributable to the agent. The quantity A is sometimes called "attributable cases." When relative risks or exposure rates vary by age, sex, or other stratifying variables, then separate estimates of A can be made for each combination of variables.

When there are multiple causative agents, attributable risks can be computed for each agent separately and for combined exposures. Thus, if agents X and Y both have a causal role in the development of a particular disease, then the relative risk for agent X may depend upon the presence or absence of exposure to agent Y. When X and Y act synergistically, some portion of the total risk attributable to X will reflect the combined contribution of X and Y. For example, indoor exposure to radon has recently been estimated to account for about 13,300 lung cancer deaths annually in the United States (Lubin and Boice 1988). Radon exposure and cigarette smoking interact synergistically in causing lung cancer (National Research Council 1988). Of the estimated 13,000 deaths attributable to radon exposure, about 11,000 would be due to the combined effect of smoking and radon, while about 2,000 would reflect radon exposure in non-smokers (Lubin and Boice 1988).

Illustrative Calculation: Smoking and Lung Cancer in Women

Table 1 provides a detailed illustrative application of Levin's method to female deaths from lung cancer in the United States during 1985. The population of female smokers has been divided into ten exposure levels: five categories of current cigarette smokers based on the number consumed per day; and five categories of former cigarette smokers based on the length of time since quitting. For each exposure category, the upper panel shows the estimated prevalence $p_{k'}$ derived from the 1985 NHIS. Also given are estimates of relative risk r_k derived from the 4-year followup (1982-86) of the second American Cancer Society prospective study (Garfinkel and Stellman 1988). At each exposure level, the upper panel also shows the assigned share *sk* and the case fraction *f*

 f_k . The computations are summarized in the lower panel of Table 1. For both current and former smokers, as well as for all females at risk, the estimated prevalences p represent the corresponding sums $E_k p_k$ over the prevalence rates p_k in the individual subcategories. The case fractions f likewise represent sums of individual fractions f_k , while the attributable risks a are derived from the corresponding sums $E_k s_k f_k$. Attributable deaths A are derived from the products aD, where D = 38,687 lung cancer deaths among adult females in 1985.

Table 1 shows that almost two-thirds of all female lung cancer deaths occurred among women who currently smoke one pack or more daily or who have quit smoking within the last 5 years. Nine out of ten lung cancer deaths occurred in women with any history of regular cigarette use. Cigarette smoking accounted for an estimated 82 percent of lung cancer deaths in women, or 31,600 deaths in 1985. About 9,300 (or 29 percent) of the 31,600 female lung cancer deaths that were caused by smoking occurred among former smokers.

Both the prevalence rates and the relative risks in Table 1 are subject to sampling variability. By a formula analogous to equation (2), a standard error for the logistic transformation of a can be derived. Under the assumption that D has no sampling

Exposure category	Prevalence p(%)	Relative risk ^a r	Assigned share s (%)	Case fraction $f(\%)$
Current smokers			· · ·	
1–10 per day ^b	9.3	5.5	81.9	9.4
11–19 per day	3.3	11.3	91.1	6.7
20 per day	9.3	14.2	93.0	24.0
21-30 per day	3.2	20.4	95.1	11.8
≥31 per day	2.7	22.3	95.5	10.8
Former smokers				
0–2 years ^c	5.0	18.2	94.1	16.7
3-5 years	2.5	11.2	91.1	5.0
6–10 years	3.4	4.9	79.5	3.0
11-15 years	2.0	3.2	68.5	1.2
≥16 years	4.0	1.8	43.4	1.3
Exposure category	Prevalence p (%)	Case fractions f(%)	Attributable risk a (%)	Attributable deaths ^d A
Current smokers	27.8	62.7	57.7	22,300
Former smokers	16.9	27.2	24.1	9,300
Current and former smokers	44.7	89.9	81.8	31,600

TABLE 1.—Detailed computation of smoking-attributable lung cancer deaths among females, United States, 1985

^aRatio of age-adjusted death rates, where age adjustment was performed by direct standardization to the age distribution of woman-years of exposure among nonsmokers.

^bNumber of cigarettes smoked per day, as of the date of enrollment (September 1982).

^cNumber of years elapsed since last smoked regularly, as of the date of enrollment (September 1982).

^dAttributable deaths A equal aD, where a is attributable risk and D equals 38,687 lung cancer deaths among adult females in 1985.

SOURCE: Garfinkel and Stellman (1988); NHIS 1985, unpublished tabulations; NCHS, Division of Vital Statistics, 1985, unpublished.

variability, statistical confidence bounds for *A* can also be calculated. For the calculation shown in Table 1, the estimated confidence interval on *a* for all smokers was 72.1 to 88.6 percent. The corresponding confidence interval for *D* was 27,900 to 34,300 deaths. Only 2.6 percent of the variance of the logistic transformation of *a* was due to sampling variability of prevalence rates.

Uncertainties in Attributable Risk

Aggregation Bias Versus Statistical Precision

Sampling variation is not the sole source of uncertainty in estimates of attributable risk. The computations of Table 1 entail the assumption that the relative risks *rk* depend only upon the specified indices of current and former smoke exposure.

Thus, for former cigarette smokers in Table 1, the degree of risk after cessation of smoking is shown as depending only upon the length of cessation. Yet the magnitude of the residual risk also depends upon the extent of prior cigarette smoke exposure (Hammond 1968; Lubin et al. 1984) and the reason for stopping (Kahn 1966). Also, some persons may have quit smoking after lung cancer had been diagnosed. As Table 1 shows, women who had stopped smoking for 16 or more years at the time of enrollment into CPS-II had a subsequent 4-year relative risk of lung cancer equal to 1.8. Within this group of long-term quitters, however, those women who had previously smoked 21 or more cigarettes daily had an estimated relative risk of 4.0 (Garfinkel and Stellman 1988).

Likewise, for current smokers in Table 1, the degree of lung cancer risk is shown as depending only upon the current number of cigarettes smoked per day. Yet the risk depends critically upon the lifetime dosage of cigarette smoking, especially the duration of cigarette use and the age of initiation of regular smoking (Brown and Kessler 1988; Doll and Peto 1978, 1981; Peto 1986; US DHHS 1982). While the relative risk *r* was 22.3 for all women currently smoking 31 or more cigarettes daily (Table 1), it was 18.9 for heavy smokers of 18 to 30 years' duration and 38.8 for heavy smokers of more than 40 years (Garfinkel and Stellman 1988).

A more detailed, multidimensional breakdown of exposure levels may minimize errors of classification, but such disaggregation also increases the sampling variability of the estimates. Conversely, increased aggregation of exposure levels will reduce sampling variability. Thus, if relative risk were assumed to depend only upon present smoking status (current versus former), then the estimated attributable risk for female lung cancer deaths in 1985 would be 80 percent, with a confidence range of 77 to 83 percent. The confidence range of attributable deaths *A* would be narrowed to 29,700 to 32,000.

Age-Standardization

The relative risks in Table 1 were estimated as a ratio of age-adjusted death rates, where the age adjustment was performed by direct standardization to the age distribution of nonsmokers' person-years at risk. In principle, if the relative risk is in fact age independent, then the estimate of relative risk in large samples should not be very sensitive to the choice of the standard population (Anderson et al. 1980). In practice, however, the estimates can depend strongly upon the standard population. For the illustrative calculation in Table 1, the use of the entire population of CPS-II woman-years at risk (rather than nonsmokers only) resulted in an attributable risk for lung cancer of 79 percent, with a confidence range of 75 to 82 percent (see Table 11).

Potential Biases in Applying the Results of Prospective Studies to the General Population

Subjects enrolled in the CPS-II prospective study constituted over 1.5 percent of all American adults age 45 and over (Stellman, Boffetta, Garfinkel 1988). Still, they differed from the U.S. population in a number of ways (Garfinkel 1985; Stellman and Garfinkel 1986). CPS-II entrants were more highly educated. The black and Hispanic populations were underrepresented, though less so than in CPS-I (Garfinkel 1985). As in CPS-I, institutionalized and seriously ill persons, as well as illiterate people who could not complete a questionnaire, were excluded (Lew and Garfinkel 1984). In both CPS-I and CPS-II, the overall mortality rates of the enrollees fell substantially below those of the general U.S. population (Hammond 1969; Lew and Garfinkel 1988).

These considerations do not by themselves invalidate the use of CPS-II to estimate smoking-attributable risks for the entire American population. The critical assumption in Table 1 above is whether the estimated relative risks *rk-not* the absolute death rates dk--are representative of the general population.

For CHD and for all-cause mortality, CPS-I subjects who were reportedly well at the time of enrollment showed higher estimated relative risks of cigarette smoking than those subjects who said they were sick or who gave a recent history of cancer, heart disease, or stroke (Hammond and Garfinkel 1969; Lew and Garfinkel 1988). A similar elevation of relative risk in well subjects has been found for lung cancer in CPS-II (Garfinkel and Stellman 1988). Since initially well persons had lower disease rates, the proportional effect of cigarette smoking appeared to be larger. While CPS-I and CPS-II excluded seriously ill and institutionalized persons, the magnitude of the resulting bias is unclear. In the 1980 U.S. Census, about 1.5 percent of the U.S. adult population was institutionalized. Among persons aged 65 years and over, the proportion was 5.3 percent (U.S. Bureau of the Census 1986).

Cigarette smoking has been found to act synergistically with certain workplace exposures (such as asbestos and ionizing radiation) in the development of lung cancer (US DHHS 1985; Saracci 1987; National Research Council 1988). Such interactions may also be present in the etiology of nonneoplastic lung disease. Alcohol and tobacco likewise interact synergistically in the etiology of oral and esophageal cancer (US DHEW 1979). Moreover, cigarette smoking has been found to interact synergistically with elevated serum cholesterol and elevated blood pressure in enhancing the risk of CHD (US DHHS 1983). Persons of lower socioeconomic status (SES) may be more likely to receive such workplace exposures, to consume alcohol heavily, or to have unfavorable CHD risk factors. However, if the effects of cigarette smoking are multiplicative, then exclusion of such persons from CPS-I and CPS-II would not bias the estimated relative risks of disease due to cigarette smoking. Conversely, if the effects of cigarette smoking are purely additive, rather than synergistic, then the exclusion of persons with elevated baseline disease rates would bias upward the estimated relative risks of disease due to smoking.

The estimated relative risks in Table 1 are specific to women and have been standardized for age. Standardization for other stratifying or confounding variables was not performed. In principle, failure to control for such variables could bias upward or downward the estimated relative risks due to cigarette use. As discussed in Chapter 2, numerous attempts to control statistically for confounding and stratifying variables have not materially altered the estimated relative risks for cigarette-related diseases.

In the illustrative computation of Table 1, no distinction among the races has been drawn. For both sexes, the prevalence of current cigarette use is higher for blacks than for whites. Conversely, smaller fractions of black men and women are former cigarette smokers (US DHHS 1988b). Black persons were underrepresented in CPS-II, constituting only 4 percent of entrants (Stellman and Garfinkel 1986). Hence, the relative risks reported in Table 1 may not be accurate for black women. Among the 38,687 adult female lung cancer deaths in 1985, a total of 3,392 (8.8 percent) occurred in black women. Hypothetically, if the attributable risks *a* among black women had been only half those of whites, then the smoking-attributable lung cancer deaths in Table 1 would be reduced from 31,600 to 30,300.

In prospective cohort studies, mortality rates tend to be reduced in the initial year or two of followup. This phenomenon of lower initial mortality results from a tendency to exclude persons who are sick at the outset of the study. In particular, the relative risks in Table 1 were derived from the 4-year followup (1982-86) of CPS-II subjects. Accordingly, it is possible that the planned 6-year followup of CPS-II (1982-88) will reveal somewhat lower relative risks than those reported for the first 4 years.

Conversely, measurements of exposure and other personal characteristics, typically obtained at the start of a prospective study, become less accurate as the duration of followup increases. The relative risks reported in Table 1, for example, have been classified according to the subjects' cigarette smoking practices upon enrollment in 1982. If many women who were current smokers in 1982 had in fact quit smoking by 1986, then the reported relative risks for "current" smokers are actually those of a mixture of current and former smokers.

In the analysis reported below, the 4-year followup of CPS-II is to be compared with the 6-year followup of CPS-I. Such a comparison needs to be interpreted in light of potential biases arising from short- and long-duration followup in prospective studies.

Uncertainties in Exposure

Potential errors in estimated exposure rates pk are a further source of uncertainty in the computation of attributable risk a. In the illustrative calculation of Table 1, such exposure rates were derived from the 1985 NHIS, a large-scale, stratified, face-to-face household interview survey of the noninstitutionalized civilian population of the United States. Among the possible errors in NHIS estimates are: underreporting or misreporting of current cigarette use; inaccurate recall of past cigarette smoking; nonresponse biases due to exclusion of some persons not available for interview; and underrepresentation of certain population segments. These sources of uncertainty are discussed in Chapter 5. On the whole, NHIS-derived estimates of population smoking rates have been consistent with other face-to-face interview surveys (CDC 1987a).

Errors in the Classification of Causes of Death

The estimation of attributable deaths *A* requires information on total deaths *D*. For the computation in Table 1, the latter quantity was defined as deaths in 1985 whose underlying cause was primary lung cancer (International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision [ICD-9], Code 162). Deaths from the larger class of Respiratory Cancers (ICD-9 Codes 162-165) were not used because they include pleural mesotheliomas and secondary lung cancers. Still, the use of ICD-9 Code 162 alone may not eliminate all errors of death certification. In a review of over 1,300 thoracic cancer deaths in Minnesota between 1979 and 1981, Lilienfeld and Gunderson (1986) identified four cases of pleural malignant mesothelioma that had been classified as Code 162.9. Moreover, it is at least arguable that physicians in recent years have been reluctant to diagnose primary lung cancer in the absence of a history of cigarette smoking (McFarlane et al. 1986).

While errors in disease classification and death certification of lung cancer in 1985 may be relatively minor, the same cannot be said with assurance about other diseases caused by cigarette use. Thus, deaths certified as being caused by CHD (ICD-9 Codes 410-414) may not adequately reflect the lethal consequences of cigarette use on the cardiovascular system. Many deaths from Hypertensive Diseases (Codes 401-404, including Hypertensive Heart Disease, 402, and Hypertensive Disease, 404) may have been aggravated by cigarette use. Similarly, deaths certified as being caused by COPD (ICD-9 Codes 490-492 and 496) may incompletely reflect the numbers of deaths from nonneoplastic respiratory disease due to smoking. Many cases of Influenza and Pneumonia (ICD-9 Codes 480-487) may not have been lethal but for the coexistence of cigarette-induced lung damage.

The major prospective studies of cigarette smoking and mortality that were initiated in the 1950s relied upon the International Classification of Diseases, Seventh Revision (ICD-7) (Hammond 1966; Dorn 1959; Kahn 1966; Rogot 1974; Rogot and Murray 1980; Doll and Hill 1956, 1964, 1966; Doll et al. 1980; Doll and Peto 1976). Coding conventions have changed considerably since ICD-7 was adopted in 1955 (Klebba 1975, 1982; Klebba and Scott 1980). While ICD-7 Code 162 was reserved for lung cancer that was "specified as primary," a separate code 163 was allocated to lung cancers "not specified as primary or secondary." In practice, however, epidemiologists and vital statisticians recognized that the great fraction of lung cancer deaths certified under ICD-7 Code 163 were primary and that deaths certified under the two codes were in fact indistinguishable. Accordingly, it was standard procedure to report combined deaths for Codes 162 and 163--a practice adhered to in the analysis below. Still, the use of the combined category 162-163 in ICD-7 may have introduced greater diagnostic uncertainty than the current use of Code 162 in ICD-9.

Previous Estimates of Attributable Risk from Cigarette Smoking

Many authors have estimated the number or proportion of deaths attributable to cigarette use, either from a single cause, a group of causes, or all causes (Ravenholt 1964, 1984; Rice et al. 1986; McIntosh 1984; Whyte 1976; Hammond and Seidman

1980; Doll and Peto 1981; Garfinkel 1980a; U.S. Office of Technology Assessment (US OTA) 1985; Schultz 1986; Goldbaum et al. 1987; CDC 1987b). Doll and Peto (1981) estimated 83,000 smoking-attributable deaths from lung cancer in 1978. Rice and colleagues (1986, Table 5) estimated 270,000 smoking-attributable deaths among U.S. adults in 1980, including 86,000 from CHD, 75,000 from lung cancer, and 14,000 from "emphysema, chronic bronchitis." The Centers for Disease Control (1987b) estimated 315,000 smoking-attributable deaths for 1984, including 77,000 from CHD, 93,000 from lung cancer, and 51,000 from "chronic bronchitis, emphysema" combined with "chronic airways obstruction."

These studies differ with respect to specific causes of disease, the time period under consideration, the populations at risk, the sources of epidemiologic data, and the specific methodology for estimation of risk. Thus, some researchers have directly applied Levin's measure of attributable risk, as defined in equations (1) and (3) (Rice et al. 1986; McIntosh 1984; CDC 1987b; Goldbaum et al. 1987; Whyte 1976). In doing so, they assumed that estimates of relative risk r, derived from particular epidemiologic studies, could be extrapolated to the population under consideration. By contrast, Hammond and Seidman (1980) and Garfinkel(1980a) computed attributable risks directly for the CPS-I study population.

In an analysis of avoidable deaths from cancer, Doll and Peto (1981) employed a different model. Let N denote the size of the population at risk, while D denotes the total number of deaths from a specific cause. If d0 denotes the cause-specific death rate among unexposed persons, then D-d0N is an estimate of the number of deaths attributable to the exposure. To estimate attributable cancer risks for the United States in 1978, Doll and Peto (1981) then assumed that the age- and sex-specific cancer mortality rates for nonsmokers do observed in CPS-I during 1959-72 could be applied to nonsmokers in the general population in 1978. In support of such an assumption, they note that for men, nonsmokers' cancer rates in other prospective studies (Kahn 1966; Doll and Peto 1976) closely matched those observed in CPS-I (Doll and Peto 1981). Moreover, CPS-I lung cancer rates of nonsmoking women were similar to those of U.S. women in 1950, before their lung cancer rates began to increase.

Doll and Peto's method was employed by OTA (1985) to estimate attributable deaths from CHD (US OTA 1985). For cancer, nonsmoker death rates in CPS-I may well approximate d0 for the U.S. population. But the same conclusion does not appear to be warranted for CHD (Sterling and Weinkam 1987). In fact, the use of CPS-I nonsmoker death rates yielded an estimate of 142,000 smoking-attributable deaths from CHD in 1982. By contrast, application of the Levin method gave an estimate of 91,000 deaths (US OTA 1985).

Doll and Peto (1981) rejected the application of relative risks derived from CPS-I to the U.S. population in 1978. Their central concern was that such relative risks had increased in the two decades since the start of CPS-I in 1959. Among smokers aged 60 years or more in 1965, a much smaller fraction had smoked regularly during early life. For older women smokers, in particular, only one in eight had begun to smoke regularly as a teenager. This proportion increased markedly in subsequent decades (Chapter 5). In view of the importance of quantity and duration of smoking in determining lung cancer risk-and especially in view of the critical role of early-life smoking in the etiol-

ogy of smoking-induced cancers (Peto 1986)--it was highly likely that the relative risks for smoking-induced cancers would have increased since the early 1960s. (See also Doll et al. 1980.)

Accordingly, there may be serious biases in the application of relative risks from 1960s prospective epidemiologic studies to 1980s populations. Such potential biases constitute the most serious criticism of prior studies of smoking-attributable deaths. Updated epidemiologic evidence for the 1980s is needed to address this criticism.

Populations At Risk: 1965 and 1985

Table 2 and Figures 1 through 5 describe the populations at risk in 1965 and 1985. While Table 2 reports the percentages of smokers, the figures show the absolute numbers of U.S. resident adults in each smoking category for each year. Children and young adults under age 18, who may also suffer adverse effects from cigarette use, are excluded from Table 2 and the figures.

In both 1965 and 1985, respondents to the NHIS were asked, "Have you smoked at least 100 cigarettes in your entire life?" Those who answered affirmatively were then asked how much they smoked currently or, if they were not current smokers, when they

TABLE 2.--Prevalence of cigarette smoking, persons aged 18 years or more,

	1965 ^a (%)	1985 ^b (%)
Males Current smokers ^C Former smokers Never smoked regularly ^d	53.4 20.8 25.8	32.7 29.1 32.8
Females Current smokers ^C Former smokers Never smoked regularly ^d	34.1 8.1 57.8	27.5 17.1 55.4

United States, 1965 and 1985

NOTE: Prevalence estimates for 1965 and 1985 have been directly standardized to the age distributions of the U.S. resident populations in each year, respectively (U.S. Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

^aBased upon 52,873 self-responses to the Cigarette Smoking Supplement to the 1965 National Health Interview Survey. Standard errors 0.3 to 0.4 percent for males, 0.1 to 0.2 percent for females. Inclusion of 33,422 additional proxy responses resulted in the following estimates: male current smokers, 51.9 percent: male former smokers, 19.0 percent; female current smokers, 33.6 percent; and female former smokers, 7.7 percent.

^bBased upon 32,859 self-responses to the Cigarette Smoking Supplement to the 1985 National Health Interview Survey. Standard errors 0.4 percent for males, 0.3 percent for females.

^cIn 1965, current smokers included all respondents who reported a current number smoked per day, including "less than 1 per day." In 1985, current smokers included all respondents who answered affirmatively to the question "Do you smoke now?"

^dIn both 1965 and 1985, the category "never smoked regularly" included two groups of respondents: (1) those who answered negatively to the question "Have you ever smoked at least 100 cigarettes in your life?"; and (2) those who answered affirmatively but denied ever smoking cigarettes regularly. In 1965 and 1985, respectively, group I accounted for 99 percent and 97 percent of all respondents in the category "never smoked regularly."

last smoked regularly. While the NHIS for 1965 permitted proxy respondents, the estimates in both years have been derived from self-respondents only (see Note b of Table 2).

Table 2 shows the percentage distribution among adult men and women in three categories: current smokers, former smokers, and those who never smoked regularly. Between 1965 and 1985, the proportions of current smokers declined and the proportions of former smokers increased. The most marked change was the decline in the prevalence of current cigarette use among adult men.

In Figure 1, the responses have been further divided into four categories: current smokers of fewer than 25 cigarettes daily; current smokers of 25 or more cigarettes daily; former smokers who quit within the last 5 years; and former smokers who stopped for more than 5 years. The weighted proportions in each category, tabulated by age and sex, were then multiplied by the corresponding estimates of the U.S. resident population (U.S. Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

In 1965, there were an estimated 53.7 million adult current cigarette smokers (standard error, 0.2 million), which represented about 43 percent of all U.S. residents aged 18 years or more. By 1985, there were an estimated 53.5 million adult current smokers, composing 30 percent of U.S. adults. While the total number of current smokers stayed about the same, there was a shift in their distribution by sex. The number of adult male current smokers declined from 31.7 million (53.4 percent) in 1965 to 28.2 million (32.7 percent) in 1985, while adult female smokers increased from 22.0 million (34.1 percent) to 25.3 million (27.5 percent) (Figure 1).

In 1965, about 28 percent of adult male smokers who were nonproxy respondents to the NHIS consumed 25 or more cigarettes per day (Figure 1). By 1985, this proportion had risen to 32 percent. For women, the proportions of heavier current smokers rose from 14 percent of nonproxy respondents in 1965 to 21 percent of smokers in 1985. The true population prevalence of smoking 25 or more cigarettes per day in 1965 is somewhat uncertain because the elimination of proxy respondents may make the sample nonrepresentative. As shown in Chapter 5, however, there was no significant change in the proportion of heavy smokers between 1974 and 1985.

By contrast, the numbers of former smokers increased substantially between 1965 and 1985. Thus, in 1965, there were about 17.6 million adult former smokers (12.4 million men and 5.2 million women). By 1985, this number had risen to 40.9 million (25.2 million men and 15.7 million women). There was an increase in the proportion of former smokers who had stopped for more than 5 years (from 49 to 63 percent of male former smokers, and from 41 to 57 percent of female former smokers) (Figure 1).

Cigarette Smoking and Other Forms of Tobacco Use

Figure 2 shows the 1965 and 1985 adult populations broken down according to the type of tobacco used. In 1965, the NHIS included questions on cigar and pipe smoking as well as cigarette use. The 1985 questionnaire inquired only about cigarette smoking. However, questions about all forms of tobacco use, including smokeless tobacco, were included on a supplement to the 1985 Current Population Survey, performed by the U.S. Bureau of the Census (see Chapter 5).



FIGURE 1.—Populations of current and former cigarette smokers, adult men and women, United States, 1965 and 1985

SOURCE: Estimated from unpublished tabulations, NHISs 1965 and 1985; and estimates of the resident populations of the United States by age and sex, 1965 and 1985 (US Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

Figure 2 shows a marked change over two decades in the forms of tobacco used by men. In 1965, 5.2 million men (9 percent) had a history of ever smoking pipes or cigars, but not cigarettes. In 1985, the number using noncigarette tobacco dropped to 2.7 million or 3 percent of the men. In 1965, 29 million men had a history of ever smoking cigarettes and other forms of tobacco, about two-thirds of all cigarette smokers. By 1985, the number had dropped to 5.6 million, only | in 10 of all cigarette smokers.

Older Cohorts of Cigarette Smokers

Figures 3 and 4 focus on persons aged 60 years and over, who suffer the highest incidence rates of smoking-related diseases. For 1965 and 1985, respectively, these groups of older persons were born before 1906 and before 1926. Among older men, as shown in Figure 3, the two-decade interval witnessed a increase in the number of former cigarette smokers. Among older women, the number of current smokers



FIGURE 2.--Populations of adult men and women classified by history of tobacco use, United States, 1965 and 1985

SOURCE: Estimated from unpublished tabulations, NHISs 1965 and 1985; unpublished tabulations. CPS 1985; and estimates of the resident populations of the United States by age and sex, 1965 and 1985 (US Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

doubled, while the number of former smokers increased sixfold. Between 1965 and 1985, the population of older women with a history of regular cigarette use, past or present, increased over threefold.

The NHISs for 1965 and 1985 did not ask about the age of initiation of cigarette use. However, this information is available from other sources. For 1985, tabulations of the age of onset of regular cigarette use were made from the Current Population Survey. About 69 percent of older men with a history of cigarette use, past or present, began to smoke before age 20 (Figure 4). Among older women, the proportion was 39 percent.

For 1965, three sources of information provide the age of smoking initiation among cohorts born before 1906: the NHISs of 1978-80 (Harris 1983), the Current Population Survey of 1955 (Haenszel et al. 1956), and the initial 1959 questionnaire to CPS-I (Hammond 1966, Appendix tables). For older men with a history of cigarette use, about 60 percent started smoking before age 20 (range, 56 to 62 percent). For older women smokers, about 12 percent started in their teenage years (range, 9 to 15 percent).





SOURCE: Estimated from unpublished tabulations, NHISs 1965 and 1985; and estimates of the resident populations of the United States by age and sex, 1965 and 1985 (US Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

Accordingly, the period between 1965 and 1985 saw a marked increase in the number of women smokers who reached the age of 60 years (Figures 3 and 4). Moreover, the number of such women who started smoking in their teens increased by about tenfold (Figure 4). Additional data on age of initiation are presented in Chapter 5.

Overlapping Populations at Risk

In 1965, a total of 71.3 million adults had a history of regular cigarette smoking, past or present. By 1985, this count had increased to 94.4 million. These two populations overlapped. Among the adult population at risk in 1985, about 54.8 million were born before 1948, and therefore they were also aged 18 years or more in 1965. About 95 percent of the latter group began to smoke during 1965 or earlier (Harris 1983; unpublished tabulations from the Current Population Survey 1985). This means that about 51.8 million adults, who had ever smoked in 1985, had also been at risk in 1965.

The overlap is depicted graphically in Figure 5, where the diagonal lines show the populations common to both years. Among 44.1 million adult men with a history of



FIGURE 4.--Populations of men and women aged 60 years or more with a history of regular cigarette smoking, classified by age started to smoke regularly, United States, 1965 and 1985

SOURCE: Estimated from Harris (1983); Haenszel et al. (1956); Hammond (1966); unpublished tabulations. NHISs 1965 and 1985; unpublished tabulations, CPS 1985; and estimates of the resident populations of the United States by age and sex, 1965 and 1985 (US Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

cigarette smoking in 1965, about 30.8 million survived to 1985. The vertical lines show the remaining 13.3 million men who died before 1985 (standard error, 0.4 million). Likewise, among 27.2 million adult women with a smoking history in 1965 (diagonal lines and vertical lines combined), about 6.2 million died before 1985 (vertical lines). Not all of the decedents, however, died as a consequence of their cigarette use.

The horizontal lines in Figure 5 show the populations of adults at risk in 1985 who were not also at risk in 1965. The estimates are 22.6 million men and 20.0 million women. These counts do not include persons who may have taken up smoking after 1965 but died before 1985. Nor do they include smokers under age 18 in 1965 and 1985. Still, it appears that in the two-decade period following the 1964 Surgeon General's Report and the 1965 Federal Cigarette Labeling and Advertising Act, some 43 million Americans took up regular cigarette smoking, either temporarily or permanently. About two-thirds of them began to smoke by age 18.



FIGURE 5.—Populations of adult men and women with a history of regular cigarette smoking, United States, 1965 and 1985

SOURCE: Estimated from Harris (1983); unpublished tabulations, NHISs 1965 and 1985; unpublished tabulations, CPS 1985; and estimates of the resident populations of the United States by age and sex, 1965 and 1985 (US Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

Changes in the Cigarette Product

The 1965 and 1985 population surveys did not elicit information on the type of cigarette smoked. However, there was a decline in the average tar and nicotine yield of cigarettes, at least as measured by the U.S. Federal Trade Commission (FTC) using smoking machines under standardized conditions (Chapters 2 and 5). Data on aggregate cigarette sales and other population surveys (US DHEW 1979; US DHHS 1980, 1981; Chapter 5) also show that the proportion of persons smoking filter-tipped cigarettes increased substantially. Among entrants into CPS-II in 1982, more than 90 percent were filter-tipped-cigarette smokers. In this group, was an average of 18 years of filter-tipped-cigarette smoking prior to enrollment (Stellman and Garfinkel 1986). The majority of these persons had smoked nonfilter cigarettes earlier in life.

It remains problematic whether such changes in cigarette manufacture and patterns of cigarette smoking have substantially reduced risks to cigarette smokers. There is considerable evidence that the actual reduction in the dangerous chemicals in cigarette smoke is much smaller than implied by the FTC machine measurements (US DHHS 1988a). While there is evidence that the long-term use of filter cigarettes and low-tar cigarettes may somewhat reduce the risk of lung cancers, there are considerably fewer data on a protective effect for other smoking-induced diseases (Alderson et al. 1985; Castelli et al. 1981; Hawthorne and Fry 1978; Kaufman et al. 1983; Lee and Garfinkel 1981; Lubin et al. 1984; Hammond et al. 1976; Wynder and Stellman 1979; US DHHS 1981; Wilcox et al. 1988; Stellman 1986a,b).

During the 1965-85 period, numerous chemical treatments and additives have been applied to cigarettes during tobacco curing and storage, sheet reconstitution, puffing, casing, and cigarette assembly. The chemicals include humectants, pesticides, flavorings, plasticizers, ash adhesives, and other agents. Cigarette filters, plug wraps, and tipping papers have evolved. The mix of domestic tobaccos has also changed, and oriental varieties have been added increasingly to American cigarette blends. The details of these product changes remain proprietary (US DHHS 1981).

Other Changes in the Cigarette Smoking Population

The present comparison of populations at risk in 1965 and 1985 has been confined to sex, age, and history of tobacco use. Still, there may have been other changes in the characteristics of persons who smoke cigarettes.

Surveys such as the NHIS have consistently shown a socioeconomic gradient in current cigarette use, as measured by education, occupation, and other characteristics (US DHEW 1979; US DHHS 1980; Novotny et al. 1988; US DHHS 1988a; Brackbill, Frazier, Shilling 1988; Chapter 5). There is some evidence that socioeconomic differentials in smoking rates have widened. The proportionate decline in adult smoking rates between 1965 and 1985 was highest for people who had graduated from college and lowest for those who had not completed high school (Chapter 5). Between 1970 and 1980, white-collar men and women showed proportionately greater declines in smoking rates than their blue-collar counterparts (US DHHS 1985).

Among the factors that may influence the risks of cigarette smoking are: the coexistence of untreated hypertension; elevated serum cholesterol; consumption of oral contraceptives; alcohol use; diabetes mellitus; and workplace exposure to other toxic and carcinogenic agents such as asbestos and radon daughters. With respect to these factors, it needs to be determined whether the typical cigarette user of the 1980s differs from his or her counterpart of the 1960s.

Cigarette smokers have higher rates of alcohol use, are more sedentary, and are less likely to wear seat belts (Schoenborn and Benson 1988; Williamson et al. 1986). It is unknown whether these relationships have strengthened or weakened over the years. There is evidence in the American population of declines in dietary cholesterol, in dietary saturated fat as a percentage of total calories, and in serum cholesterol levels (Havlik and Feinbeib 1979). The prevalence of untreated and inadequately treated hypertension has also declined (Havlik and Feinleib 1979). However, detailed studies of

the clustering of cigarette smoking with other risk factors for CHD are unavailable. It remains unclear whether the observed long-term declines in hypercholesterolemia and hypertension have been more or less pronounced in cigarette smokers than in non-smokers. There is some evidence that cigarette smoking reduces therapeutic effective-ness of new pharmacologic and invasive treatments of CHD (Deanfield et al. 1984; Galan et al. 1988). Finally, in 1965, oral contraceptives were just coming into widespread use. By 1985, oral contraceptive use was prevalent among both smokers and nonsmokers (Goldbaum et al. 1987).

Those Smokers Most at Risk in 1985 Were Also Smokers in 1965

In sum, between 1965 and 1985, there have been major changes in the populations of smokers at risk for cigarette-related injury. In 1965, most men who smoked cigarettes had also used cigars and pipes. However, by 1985 the great majority smoked cigarettes exclusively. In 1965, about 40 percent of current smokers were women. By 1985, women numbered almost half of current smokers.

Moreover, the numbers of former smokers increased substantially in both sexesespecially in men. In 1965, about one-quarter of all living men (self-respondents to NHIS, age 18 or older) with a history of regular cigarette use were former smokers. By 1985, former smokers made up almost half of all living men age 18 or older who ever smoked. Finally, the two-decade interval witnessed a substantial increase in the number of women smokers reaching the age of 60 years, with a tenfold rise in the population of older women who had begun to smoke as teenagers.

These changes in the population at risk have also been observed in other, nonrandom samples of the U.S. smoking population, including a recent comparison of the 1959 entrants into CPS-I with the 1982 entrants into CPS-II (Stellman and Garfinkel 1986). The percentage of male smokers who smoked 20 or more cigarettes per day in CPS II (76 percent) was higher than in CPS-I (69 percent); the percentage of female smokers who smoked 20 or more cigarettes per day increased even more from CPS-I to CPS-II (43 percent).

Among the 94.4 million adults in 1985 with a history of cigarette use, about 51.8 million smoked cigarettes as adults before 1966. The youngest of these persons is now in his or her late thirties. This group represents the vast majority of persons who are now at risk for the fatal and nonfatal consequences of cigarette smoking.

Cancer Prevention Study I and Cancer Prevention Study II

CPS-I, formerly termed the American Cancer Society 25-State study, began in October 1959 and ended in October 1972. Over 1 million men and women, representing 3 percent of the population over the age of 45 years, were recruited in 1,121 counties (Hammond 1964a,b, 1966; Garfinkel 1985). Illiterate persons, institutionalized populations, itinerant workers, and illegal aliens were not recruited. More than 97 percent of enrollees were white. Enrollment was by family; an eligible family had to have one member over age 45. Once a family was eligible, every family member over the age of 35 was asked to participate. As a result of family-based recruitment, more than

three-quarters of CPS-I subjects were married. As a consequence of the eligibility rules, the age distribution of entrants peaked at 45-49 years. More than one-third of participants had at least some college education.

CPS-II was instituted in September 1982. The study, conducted in all 50 States, had the same enrollment plan and organizational structure as CPS-I. Over 1.2 million persons were enrolled. As in CPS-I, subjects were predominantly white and more educated than the general population. While 2 percent of CPS-I participants were black, the proportion increased to 4 percent in CPS-II. Still, black persons were underrepresented. Like CPS-I participants, CPS-II enrollees were predominantly over 40 years of age. Unlike CPS-I, the mode of their age distribution was 50 to 59 years (Garfinkel 1985; Stellman and Garfinkel 1986).

CPS-II is planned to continue through 1988. Preliminary results of the first 4 years of followup (1982-86) are available. For these 4 years, ascertainment of the fact of death among enrollees is thought to be virtually complete. However, as of July 1988, the cause of death had not been ascertained for about 9 percent of male deaths and 13 percent of female deaths.

Comparison of the 6-year followup (1959-65) of CPS-I and the 4-year followup of CPS-II is reported below. For computation of relative risks, cause-specific death rates for CPS-I males and females have been standardized to the age distributions of manyears and woman-years of exposure during 1965-69. Relative risks in CPS-II were likewise computed as the ratios of age-adjusted death rates, where standardization was performed with respect to the age distributions of man- and woman-years of exposure during 1982-86.

For comparison of absolute death rates (as opposed to relative risks), the age-specific rates in both studies were standardized to the age distribution of U.S. resident white males and females in 1965. For CPS-II, absolute death rates have been corrected for underascertainment of causes of death. No such correction was made for CPS-I, where death certificate retrieval is virtually complete.

No attempt has been made to correct for possible noncomparability between ICD-7 (CPS-I) and ICD-9 (CPS-II). Studies of the transition between the Seventh and Eighth Revisions of the International Classification of Diseases have shown significant non-comparability (Klebba 1975, 1982). Similar results have been reported for the transition between the Eighth and Ninth Revisions (Klebba and Scott 1980). Comparison of the Seventh and Ninth Revisions, however, suggests that the combined changes have been self-cancelling (Personal communication, J. Klebba to J. Harris, June 1988).

Both CPS-I and CPS-II are more representative of middle-class white Americans than the U.S. population as a whole. Still, the two cohorts were derived from virtually identical sampling schemes, and analysis of the entrants has shown similar demographic characteristics (Stellman and Garfinkel 1986). These considerations enhance the validity of comparisons between the American Cancer Society studies.

Nonsmokers' Death Rates

Table 3 reports a comparison of the age-adjusted death rates for the three leading causes of death from cigarette smoking: CHD; chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

(COPD); and lung cancer. For COPD and lung cancer, in particular, there has been no discernible change in nonsmokers' death rates. The relatively small changes--less than 15 percent up or down--are all statistically insignificant. The absence of significant change in nonsmokers' lung cancer rates confirms and extends the findings of Doll and Peto (1981) and Garfinkel (1981). For COPD, the table presents the first information on trends in nonsmokers' death rates.

It needs to be emphasized, however, that the statistical test for a change in lung cancer or COPD rates is of relatively low power. For COPD, there are sufficient data to have detected an increase of 53 percent or more in males and an increase of 42 percent or more in females at the 0.05 level of significance. For lung cancer, increases of more than 37 and 24 percent for males and females, respectively, were detectable as statistically significant.

In contrast to lung cancer and COPD, Table 3 shows a very marked decline in CHD death rates in nonsmokers. Over an approximate 20-year period, nonsmokers' ageadjusted death rates dropped by 64 percent in men and 69 percent in women. The observed decline in nonsmokers' CHD death rates is in keeping with the CHD decline in the general population. However, the magnitude of the decline is larger in the American Cancer Society subjects. Among U.S. white males, the age-adjusted death rate from CHD (standardized to the 1965 population distribution) declined by 41 percent during 1965-85. For U.S. white females, the decline was 40 percent (NCHS 1967 and unpublished; U.S. Bureau of the Census 1974, 1986).

TABLE	3Age-adjusted	annual	death	rates	per	100,000	for	CHD,	COPD,	and
	lung cancer	among 1	males	and fo	emale	es, aged	35 y	ears or	more,	who
	never smok	ed regula	arly, (6-year	folle	owup (19	959-6	5) of (CPS-I	
	compared v	vith 4-ye	ar fol	lowup	(198	82-86) of	f CP	S-II		

	М	Males		Females	
Disease	CPS-I	CPS-II ^{ab}	CPS-I	CPS-II ^{ab}	
CHD 420°;410-414 ^e	745 (726-775) ^d	270 (256-284)	479 (467-491)	153 (146-159)	
COPD 500-502,527.1 ^c ; 490-492,496 ^e	9.5 (7.0-12.9)	8.7 (6.5-11.7)	4.0 (3.1-5.3)	5.6 (4.5-7.0)	
Lung cancer 162-163 ^c ;162 ^e	15.5 (12.5-19.3)	13.6 (10.8-17.0)	10.3 (8.9-11.9)	11.4 (9.8-13.3)	

^aFor both CPS-I and CPS-II, age adjustment of rates was performed by direct standardization to the age distributions of U.S. resident white males and females, respectively, in 1965 (U.S. Bureau of the Census 1974).

^bFor CPS-II, death rates were corrected for delayed ascertainment of causes of death. Among 4,959 known deaths

during 1982-86 in male nonsmokers, death certificates had not been received for 439 by June 1988. Among 10,161 known deaths in female nonsmokers. 1,411 had not been received.

^cCPS-I coding, International Classification of Diseases, Seventh Revision.

^dNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals.

^eCPS-II coding, International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society.

Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Lung Cancer

Figures 6 and 7, respectively, show changes in the age-specific lung cancer death rates of men and women who described themselves as regular cigarette smokers on the original questionnaire for each prospective study. The death rates, depicted in each figure on a logarithmic scale, apply to all such current smokers. No adjustment has been made for differences in the number of cigarettes smoked or duration of cigarette use.

The age-incidence curves in both figures show a striking crossover effect. Among older male smokers, especially those aged 70 years or more, lung cancer death rates in CPS-II exceed those in CPS-I twofold to fourfold. By contrast, among younger male smokers, especially those less than 50 years old, CPS-II death rates are about 30 to 40 percent lower. The observed crossover phenomenon appears to be consistent with longterm changes in cigarette smoke exposure among successive cohorts. The increase in lung cancer among older male smokers reflects their increased frequency of cigarette use and increased cigarette smoking in early life. The decline in lung cancer among





SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society. Estimates for CPS-II are preliminary.

younger men may reflect their increased use of filter-tipped and low-tar cigarettes. Most currently smoking men aged 35 to 39 years in CPS-II, for example, were likely to have been lifelong filter-tipped cigarette smokers.

An even more striking crossover is shown for female current cigarette smokers in Figure 7. In particular, the age of crossover comes somewhat earlier. Among women smokers aged 45 years or more, lung cancer death rates have increased fourfold to sevenfold. (There were no deaths and a small number of person-years of exposure at ages 7.5 or more in CPS-I.) By contrast, lung cancer death rates in the very youngest cohorts, aged 35 to 44 years, have declined by 35 to 55 percent. As in the case of men, the crossover appears to reflect differential trends in cigarette smoking among successive cohorts of women.

Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Coronary Heart Disease

Figure 8 shows the proportional decline from CPS-I to CPS-II in the age-adjusted CHD death rates of current smokers and nonsmokers. The relative declines are depicted



FIGURE 7.—Age-specific death rates (log scale) for lung cancer, female current cigarette smokers aged 35–84 years; 6-year followup of CPS-I (1959– 65), compared with 4-year followup of CPS-II (1982–86) SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society. Estimates for CPS-II are preliminary.

separately for men and women, and for persons younger than 65, and 65 and older. CHD death rates have declined in both cigarette smokers and nonsmokers. For the predominantly white, middle-class populations under study in CPS-I and CPS-II, the overall decline among smokers and nonsmokers was greater than observed for the U.S. white population.

Still, the declines in CHD mortality rates among nonsmokers were notably greater than among current cigarette smokers. The disparity is seen at all ages, but appears somewhat greater among younger persons. In contrast to lung cancer (Figures 6 and 7), no crossover in age-incidence curves is observed. The increasing smoker-non-smoker disparity at younger ages argues against a significant salutary effect of lifelong filter-tipped cigarette use. The possibility that changes in other coronary risk factors among cigarette smokers may explain their reduced decline in CHD rates needs further investigation.



FIGURE 8.—Percentage decline in age-adjusted death rates for CHD; 6-year followup of CPS-I (1959–65), compared with 4-year followup of CPS-II (1982–86)

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society. Estimates for CPS-II are preliminary.



FIGURE 9.--Age-specific death rates for COPD, male and female current cigarette smokers aged 45-84 years; 6-year followup of CPS-I (1959-65), compared with 4-year followup of CPS-II (1982-86) SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society. Estimates for CPS-II are preliminary.

Current Cigarette Smokers' Death Rates: Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease

Figure 9 gives corresponding changes in age-specific death rates for COPD. In this figure, the ages are grouped into 10-year rather than 5-year age ranges as in Figures 6 and 7. For male smokers, there has been a reduction in COPD death rates for ages 45 to 74 years. For female smokers over 55 years old, there has been about a twofold to threefold increase in COPD rates.

Estimated Relative Risks from CPS-I and CPS-II

For men and women, respectively, Tables 4 and 5 depict estimated relative risks in the 6-year followup of CPS-I for all-cause mortality and for 14 specific causes of death (15 causes for women, including cervical cancer). For men in Table 4, the estimated

relative risks for current and former cigarette smokers are given separately. For women in Table 5, the numbers of deaths and person-years of exposure among former smokers were too small to give reliable death rates for many causes. Accordingly, in conformity with earlier reports of CPS-I mortality, the death rates for current smokers are compared with those of women with any history of regular cigarette use, past or present.

For both men and women, the estimates in Tables 4 and 5 are in accord with earlier reports on CPS-I mortality (Garfinkel 1980b; Hammond 1964a,b, 1966, 1972; Hammond and Garfinkel 1969; Hammond and Seidman 1980). Among men, former smokers have lower mortality ratios. In both sexes, relative risks for CHD are higher at younger ages. Both sexes, but to a greater extent, men, show elevated risks of other cardiovascular diseases including stroke, hypertensive heart disease, and aortic aneurysm. In both sexes, smokers' death rates are higher for bronchitis and emphysema and for seven cancers including lung cancer. The relative risk of lung cancer among current smokers in CPS-I is about 11.3 for men and 2.7 for women.

The results for CPS-II, given in Tables 6 and 7, show substantial changes in the mortality risk of cigarette smoking over two decades. The all-cause relative risk for men has increased from 1.8 in CPS-I to 2.3 in CPS-II. For women, it has risen from 1.2 to 1.9. These increases in overall mortality are not an artifact of the method of age adjustment, because CPS-II contained proportionately fewer person-years of exposure at the youngest ages than CPS-I.

As reflected in Table 6 and Table 7, the relative risks for CHD death have increased for both men and women. The relative risks for men, in particular, are consistent with those reported from recent case-control studies (Kaufman et al. 1983; Rosenberg et al. 1985) and from the followup of the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial (MRFIT) cohort, as described in Chapter 2. The markedly elevated relative risks for younger women in Table 7 are consistent with those reported in a recent case-control study (Slone et al. 1978) and in a prospective study of 120,000 female nurses (Willett et al. 1987). Such consistencies across epidemiologic studies--especially cohort and case-control studies reported during the 1980s--argue against any appreciable bias in the 4-year preliminary results of CPS-II given in Tables 6 and 7.

Tables 6 and 7 show consistently increased relative risks for cerebrovascular lesions among both men and women, particularly in the younger age groups. Among women under 65 years old, the estimated relative risk of death from stroke is 4.8, with a 95-percent confidence range of 3.5 to 6.5. The observed increases in risk for current smokers are reduced in former smokers.

The finding of an elevated risk of cerebrovascular disease among cigarette smokers is not new. Elevated death rates from stroke were reported in CPS-I (Hammond 1966; Hammond and Garfinkel 1969) and are reproduced in Tables 4 and 5. The 1983 Surgeon General's Report noted the association between stroke and cigarette use; no data on the effect of smoking cessation were available (US DHHS 1983). A recent prospective study of 8,000 men of Japanese origin (Abbott et al. 1986) showed an elevated risk of thromboembolic and hemorrhagic strokes among cigarette smokers. While there was no clear trend of increasing risk with higher daily smoking rates, subjects who quit smoking had reduced risks compared with continuing smokers. In the prospective study of 120,000 female nurses, Colditz et al. (1988) found a dose-response relationship be-

Underlying cause	Current	Former
of death	smokers"	smokers
All causes	(1.80) $(1.75-1.85)^{b}$	1.38 (1.33–1.42) ^b
CHD, age \geq 35 (420) ^c	1.83 (1.76–1.91)	1.42 (1.34–1.49)
CHD, age 35–64 ^d (420)	2.25 (2.13–2.39)	1.56 (1.45–1.68)
CHD, age ≥65 (420)	1.39 (1.30–1.48)	1.27 (1.17–1.37)
Hypertensive Heart Disease (440-443)	1.63 (1.36–1.96)	1.19 (0.94–1.51)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥35 (330–334)	1.37 (1.25–1.49)	0.96 (0.85–1.08)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age 35-64 (330-334)	1.79 (1.55–2.08)	1.02 (0.83–1.25)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥65 (330–334)	1.15 (1.02–1.30)	0.93 (0.80–1.08)
Aortic Aneurysm, Non-Syphilitic (451)	4.11 (3.13–5.40)	2.40 (1.73–3.34)
Ulcer, Duodenal, Gastric, and Jejunal (540-542)	3.06 (2.24–4.18)	1.49 (0.98–2.27)
Influenza and Pneumonia (480–481, 490–493)	1.82 (1.45–2.27)	1.62 (1.24–2.12)
Bronchitis and Emphysema (500-502, 527.1)	8.81 (6.40–12.13)	10.20 (7.34–14.17)
Cancer, Lip, Oral Cavity, and Pharynx (140-148)	6.33 (3.60–11.13)	2.73 (1.36–5.49)
Cancer, Esophagus (150)	3.62 (2.02–6.48)	1.28 (0.53–3.08)
Cancer, Pancreas (157)	2.34 (1.81–3.02)	1.30 (0.92–1.84)
Cancer, Larynx (161)	10.00 (3.51–28.51)	8.60 (2.87–25.74)
Cancer, Lung (162–163)	11.35 (9.10–14.15)	4.96 (3.86–6.38)
Cancer, Kidney (180)	1.84 (1.23–2.76)	1.79 (1.11–2.87)
Cancer, Bladder, Other Urinary Organs (181)	2.90 (2.01–4.18)	1.75 (1.07–2.87)

TABLE 4.—Estimated relative risks for current and former smokers of
cigarettes, males aged 35 years or more, 6-year (1959–65)
followup of American Cancer Society 25-State study (CPS-I)

NOTE: Based upon 1,692,652 man-years of exposure among male subjects who never smoked regularly, or who smoked only cigarettes, present or past. Relative risks, estimated with respect to men who never smoked regularly, have been directly standardized to the age distribution of all man-years of exposure. ^aRefers to cigarette smoking status at enrollment (October 1959–March 1960). ^bNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals, computed on the assumption that the logarithm of relative risk was normally distributed. ^cAll disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Seventh Revision. ^dWhen an age range is given, it refers to the age at enrollment in 1959. SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society.

TABLE 5	-Estimated relative risks for current cigarette smokers and for all
	subjects with a history of regular cigarette smoking, females aged
	35 years or more, 6-year (1959–65) followup of American Cancer
	Society 25-State study (CPS-I)

Underlying cause of death	Current smokers ^a	Current and former smokers ^a
All causes	$\frac{1.23}{(1.18-1.28)^{b}}$	1.24 (1.20–1.28) ^b
CHD, age \geq 35 (420) ^c	1.40 (1.29–1.51)	1.38 (1.29–1.74)
CHD, age 35–64 ^d (420)	1.81 (1.67–1.97)	1.74 (1.61–1.89)
CHD, age ≥65 (420)	1.24 (1.11–1.39)	1.25 (1.14–1.37)
Hypertensive Heart Disease (440-443)	1.31 (1.04–1.66)	1.27 (1.04–1.55)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥35 (330–334)	1.19 (1.06–1.35)	1.26 (1.13–1.80)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age 35-64 (330-334)	1.92 (1.69–2.18)	1.80 (1.59–2.03)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥65 (330-334)	0.97 (0.81–1.16)	1.09 (0.95–1.26)
Aortic Aneurysm, Non-Syphilitic (451)	4.64 (3.00–7.20)	3.67 (2.46–5.48)
Ulcer, Duodenal, Gastric, and Jejunal (540-542)	1.37 (0.81–2.31)	1.52 (0.96–2.41)
Influenza and Pneumonia (480–481, 490–493)	0.91 (0.59–1.41)	0.96 (0.69–1.33)
Bronchitis and Emphysema (500-502, 527.1)	5.89 (3.97–8.76)	5.85 (4.02–8.53)
Cancer, Lip, Oral Cavity, and Pharynx (140-148)	1.96 (1.14–3.39)	1.89 (1.16–3.08)
Cancer, Esophagus (150)	1.94 (1.02–3.69)	2.15 (1.09–4.23)
Cancer, Pancreas (157)	1.39 (1.04–1.86)	1.38 (1.07–1.78)
Cancer, Larynx (161)	3.81 (0.78–18.52)	3.10 (0.65–14.99)
Cancer, Lung (162–163)	2.69 (2.14–3.37)	2.59 (2.04–3.30)
Cancer, Cervix Uteri (171)	1.10 (0.83–1.47)	1.32 (1.02–1.71)
Cancer, Kidney (180)	1.43 (0.89–2.31)	1.47 (0.97–2.23)
Cancer, Bladder, Other Urinary Organs (181)	2.87 (1.74–4.74)	2.31 (1.45–3.67)

NOTE: Based upon 3,325,989 woman-years of exposure among subjects who never smoked regularly, or who smoked only cigarettes, present or past. Relative risks, estimated with respect to women who never smoked regularly, have been directly standardized to the age distribution of all woman-years of exposure. ^aRefers to cigarette smoking status at enrollment (October 1959–March 1960). ^bNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals, computed on the assumption that the logarithm of relative risk was normally distributed. ^cAll disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Seventh Revision. ^dWhen an age range is given, it refers to the age at enrollment in 1959. SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society.

149

,

Underlying cause	Current smokers ^a	Former smokers ^a
All causes	2.34 (2.26–2.43) ^b	1.58 (1.53-1.64) ^b
CHD, age ≥35 $(410-414)^{c}$	1.94 (1.80–2.08)	1.41 (1.33–1.50)
CHD, age 35-64 ^d (410-414)	2.81 (2.49–3.18)	1.75 (1.55–1.99)
CHD, age ≥65 (410-414)	1.62 (1.48–1.77)	1.29 (1.20–1.38)
Other Heart Disease ^e (390398, 401405, 415417, 420429)	1.85 (1.63–2.10)	1.32 (1.18–1.48)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥35 (430-438)	2.24 (1.88–2.67)	1.29 (1.10–1.51)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age 35-64 (430-438)	3.67 (2.51–5.36)	1.38 (0.91–2.07)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥65 (430–438)	1.94 (1.58–2.38)	1.27 (1.07–1.50)
Other Circulatory Disease ^f (440-448)	4.06 (3.08–5.35)	2.33 (1.81–3.01)
COPD (490-492,496)	9.65 (7.00–13.30)	8.75 (6.48–11.80)
Other Respiratory Disease ^g (010–012, 480–489,493)	1.99 (1.52–2.61)	1.56 (1.25–1.95)
Cancer, Lip, Oral Cavity, Pharynx (140-149)	27.48 (9.96–75.83)	8.80 (3.15–24.59)
Cancer, Esophagus (150)	7.60 (3.81–15.17)	5.83 (3.02–11.25)
Cancer, Pancreas (157)	2.14 (1.62–2.82)	1.12 (0.86–1.45)
Cancer, Larynx (161)	10.48 (3.61–30.43)	5.24 (1.83–14.99)
Cancer, Lung (162)	22.36 (17.77–28.13)	9.36 (7.43–11.77)
Cancer, Kidney (189)	2.95 (1.92–4.54)	1.95 (1.31–2.90)
Cancer, Bladder, Other Urinary Organs (188)	2.86 (1.85–4.44)	1.90 (1.28–2.82)

TABLE 6.--Estimated relative risks for current and former smokers of cigarettes , males aged 35 years or more, 4-year (1982–86) followup of American Cancer Society 50-State study (CPS-II)

(1.05-4.44) (1.26-2.02) NOTE: Preliminary estimates, based upon 1,491,791 man-years of exposure among male subjects who never smoked regularly, or who smoked only cigarettes, present or past. Relative risks, estimated with respect to men who never smoked regularly, have been directly standardized to the age distribution of all man-years of exposure. *Refers to cigarette smoking status at enrollment (September 1982). *Numbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals, computed on the assumption that the logarithm of relative risk was normally distributed. *All disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision. "All disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision. "All disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision. "All disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision. "All disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision. "Includes Hypertensive Heart Disease (401-404), "Includes Hypertensive Heart Disease (401-404), "Includes Influenza and Pneumonia (480-487). SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society.

Underlying cause of death	Current smokers ^a	Former smokers ^a
All causes	1.90 (1.82–1.98) ^b	1.32 (1.27-1.37) ^b
CHD, age $\geq 35 (410 - 414)^{c}$	1.78	1.31
CHD, age 35–64 ^d (410–414)	3.00 (2.50–3.59)	(1.1) = 1.43 (1.15 = 1.77)
CHD, age ≥65 (410–414)	1.60 (1.42–1.80)	1.29 (1.16–1.43)
Other Heart Disease ^e (390–398, 401–405, 415–417, 420–429)	1.69 (1.44–1.99)	1.16 (1.00–1.34)
Cerebrosvascular Lesions, age ≥35 (430–438)	1.84 (1.56–2.16)	1.06 (0.88–1.27)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age 35-64 (430-438)	4.80 (3.526.54)	1.41 (0.94–2.13)
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥65 (430–438)	1.47 (1.19–1.81)	1.01 (0.83–1.24)
Other Circulatory Disease ^f (440-448)	3.00 (2.20–4.08)	1.34 (0.95–1.90)
COPD (490-492,496)	10.47 (7.78–14.09)	7.04 (5.33–9.30)
Other Respiratory Disease ⁸ (010–012,480–489,493)	2.18 (1.60–2.97)	1.38 (1.04–1.84)
Cancer, Lip, Oral Cavity, Pharynx (140–149)	5.59 (3.15–9.91)	2.88 (1.57–5.26)
Cancer, Esophagus (150)	10.25 (4.94–21.27)	3.16 (1.45–6.85)
Cancer, Pancreas (157)	2.33 (1.77-3.08)	1.78 (1.37-2.30)
Cancer, Larynx (161)	17.78 (3.45–91.74)	11.88 (2.46–57.34)
Cancer, Lung (162)	11.94 (9.99–14.26)	4.69 (3.86–5.70)
Cancer, Cervix Uteri (180)	2.14 (1.06–4.30)	1.94 (0.97-3.87)
Cancer, Kidney (189)	1.41 (0.86–2.30)	1.16 (0.72–1.87)
Cancer, Bladder, Other Urinary Organs (188)	2.58 (1.31–5.08)	1.85 (1.00-3.42)

TABLE 7.---Estimated relative risks for current and former cigarette smokers, females aged 35 years or more, 4-year (1982–86) followup of American Cancer Society 50-State study (CPS-II)

NOTE: Preliminary estimates, based upon 2,418,909 woman-years of exposure among female subjects who never smoked regularly, or who smoked only cigarettes, present or past. Relative risks, estimated with respect to women who never smoked regularly, have been directly standardized to the age distribution of all woman-years of exposure.
 ^aRefers to cigarette smoking status at enrollment (September 1982).
 ^bNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals, computed on the assumption that the logarithm of relative risk was normally distributed.
 ^cAll disease codes refer to International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision.
 ^dWhen an age range is given, it refers to the age at enrollment in 1982.
 ^eIncludes Hypertensive Heart Disease (401–404).
 ^fIncludes Aortic Aneurysm, Non-Syphilitic, and General Arteriosclerosis (440–441).
 ^gIncludes Influenza and Pneumonia (480–487).
 SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations, American Cancer Society.

tween cigarette use and risk of stroke. They also noted a slight increase in risk among former cigarette smokers, especially for the first 2 years after cessation. The preliminary results from CPS-II, reported in Tables 6 and 7, further support a causal role for cigarette smoking in stroke.

The preliminary results of CPS-II also show significantly higher relative risks for cancers of the lip, oral cavity and pharynx, esophagus, and lung, as compared with CPS-I. The computed relative risk for lung cancer death has increased to 22 in men and 12 in women. While the relative risks for COPD death have not changed significantly among men, there is a trend toward increasing risk among women. The available data from CPS-II do not permit identification of specific mortality risks for hypertensive heart disease, aortic aneurysm, and influenza and pneumonia, as in CPS-I. However, among broader categories of cardiovascular and nonneoplastic respiratory disease, increased risks are likewise found in CPS-II.

Endocrine and Sex-Related Cancers in Women

A protective effect of smoking on cancer of the endometrium has been suggested in a recent case-control study (Lesko et al. 1985). For CPS-I, the relative risk for cancers of the uterine corpus (ICD-7 Codes 172-174) among current smokers was 0.94 (95-percent confidence interval, 0.57 to 1.53). Preliminary results for CPS-II suggest a reduced relative risk for endometrial cancer (ICD-9 Code 182).

Recent data on a possible protective effect of smoking for breast cancer have been contradictory (See Chapter 2; Rosenberg et al. 1984). For CPS-I, the relative risk for breast cancer (ICD-7 Code 170) among current smokers was 0.88 (95-percent confidence interval, 0.77 to 1.01), while the relative risk among former smokers was 1.20 (95-percent confidence interval, 1.15 to 1.35). Preliminary data from CPS-II have likewise been contradictory.

An increased risk of cervical cancer among cigarette smokers has been reported in case-control studies (LaVecchia et al. 1986; Nischan, Ebeling, Schindler 1988). For CPS-I, the relative risk for cervical cancer (ICD-7 Code 171) was 1.10 (95-percent confidence interval, 0.83 to 1.47). Data from CPS-II show a twofold increase in cervical cancer mortality among current smokers (relative risk 2.14, 95-percent confidence interval 1.06 to 4.30).

Summary

The relative risks for current smokers for selected comparable disease categories causally related to smoking in CPS-I and CPS-II are summarized and listed side by side in Table 8. These comparisons show substantial increases in the risk of death due to smoking for most of the disease categories listed between the years 1959 and 1965 and 1982 and 1986. Statistically significant increases in relative risks occurred in those disease categories for which 95-percent confidence limits around the estimated relative risks do not overlap between CPS-I and CPS-II. Compared with men during this period, women experienced greater increases in the relative risks of cerebrovascular lesions (ages 35 to 64 years), COPD, laryngeal cancer, and lung cancer.

TABLE 8.—Summary of estimated relative risks for current cigarette smokers, major disease categories causally related to cigarettes, males and females aged 35 years and older, CPS-I (1959–65) and CPS-II (1982–86)

Underlying cause	Mal	es	Fe	emales	
of death ^a	CPS-I	CPS-II	CPS-I	CPS-II	_
CHD, age ≥35	1.83	1.94	1.40	1.78 ^b	
CHD, age 35–64	2.25	2.81 ^b	1.81	3.00 ^b	
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age ≥35	1.37	2.24 ^b	1.19	1.84 ^b	
Cerebrovascular Lesions, age 35-64	1.79	3.67 ^b	1.92	4.80 ^b	
COPD	8.81	9.65	5.89	10.47	
Cancer, Lip, Oral Cavity, and Pharynx	6.33	27.48	1.96	5.59	
Cancer, Esophagus	3.62	7.60	1.94	10.25 ^b	
Cancer, Pancreas	2.34	2.14	1.39	2.33	
Cancer, Larynx	10.00	10.48	3.81	17.78	
Cancer, Lung	11.35	22.36 ^b	2.69	11.94 ^b	

^aSee Tables 4–7 for International Classification of Disease codes.

^b95-percent confidence intervals do not overlap between CPS-I and CPS-II.

SOURCE: Tables 4-7.

Smoking-Attributable Mortality in the United States, 1965 and 1985

Table 9 reports the attributable risks a from cigarette smoking during the year 1965. Ten causes of death are considered: CHD, COPD, cerebrovascular disease, and cancers of seven sites. The computations are based upon the age-adjusted relative risks reported in CPS-I and the prevalence rates reported in the 1965 NHIS. For men, the age-adjusted relative risks among present and past cigarette smokers with a history of pipe or cigar use were slightly lower than those for present and past smokers of cigarettes exclusively. While the latter are reported for comparison in Table 4, the former were used in the attributable risk computations. In 1965, as shown in Figure 2, about two-thirds of men with a history of regular cigarette smoking were also exposed to pipe or cigar smoke. (As noted in Note b of Table 10 below, the use of relative risks derived from the death rates of men who smoked cigarettes exclusively resulted in about a 5-percent increase in attributable deaths for 1965.) For women, the computation of attributable risks in 1965 did not distinguish between current and former smokers.

Cause of death	Males ^a (%)	Females ^b (%)
CHD, age 35–64	42 (4045) ^c	26 (23–30)
CHD, age ≥65	11 (9–14)	3.3 (2.1–5.1)
COPD	84 (79–88)	67 (5776)
Cancer of lip, oral cavity, and pharynx	74 (59–85)	27 (12–51)
Cancer of larynx	84 (61–94)	47 (8–90)
Cancer of esophagus	57 (3676)	14 (6–29)
Cancer of lung	86 (82–88)	40 (31–50)
Cancer of pancreas	41 (30–53)	14 (6–30)
Cancer of bladder	53 (39–66)	36 (20–56)
Cancer of kidney	36 (19–56)	17 (5-42)
Cerebrovascular disease, age 35–64	28 (21-36)	28 (22–33)
Cerebrovascular disease, age ≥65	2.0 (0.6–6.6)	1.3 (0.2–6.5)

TABLE 9.--Estimated attributable risks for 10 selected causes of death from cigarette smoking, males and females, United States, 1965

^aFor males, computations based on prevalence rates in Table 2 and relative risks for male current and former cigarette

smokers, with or without a history of pipe and cigar smoking, derived from CPS-I. ^bFor females, attributable risks computed from prevalence rates in Table 2 and relative risks for all female smokers, past and present, in Table 5.

^cNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals.

In 1965, as Table 9 reveals, cigarette smoking was responsible for 42 percent of CHD deaths among younger men and 26 percent of deaths among younger women. For COPD deaths at all ages, the smoking-attributable risks were 84 percent for men and 67 percent for women. For lung cancer, the respective attributable risks were 86 percent and 40 percent for men and women. With the exception of deaths from stroke among younger persons, attributable risks were markedly higher for men.

Table 10 reports the corresponding smoking-attributable deaths, *A*, during the year 1965. Attributable deaths were computed by multiplying the attributable risk percentages in Table 9 by the corresponding cause-specific death rates among persons aged 20

Cause of death	Males	Females
CHD, age <65	51 (4854) ^a	9.5 (8.2–10.8)
CHD, age ≥65	25 (20–30)	6.0 (3.9–9.4)
COPD	16 (15–17)	2.3 (2.0–2.7)
Cancer of lip, oral cavity, and pharynx	3.6 (2.9–4.2)	0.4 (0.2–0.8)
Cancer of larynx	1.9 (1.4–2.2)	0.1 (0.02–0.3)
Cancer of esophagus	2.4 (1.5–3.2)	0.1 (0.2–0.8)
Cancer of lung	35 (34–36)	3.1 (2.4–3.8)
Cancer of pancreas	3.8 (2.8–4.9)	0.9 (0.4–2.0)
Cancer of bladder	3.0 (2.2–3.7)	1.0 (0.5–1.5)
Cancer of kidney	1.2 (0.7–1.9)	0.3 (0.1–1.8)
Cerebrovascular disease, age <65	5.5 (4.2–7.2)	4.7 (3.8–5.6)
Cerebrovascular disease, age ≥65	1.5 (0.4–4.8)	1.0 (0.2–5.9)
Ten causes	150 ^b (143–157)	30 (26–34)

TABLE 10.—Estimated deaths (in thousands) attr	ibutable to ciga	arette smoking,
10 selected causes, males and females	, United States,	1965

NOTE: Computed from Table 9 and tabulations of deaths at ages 20 years or more by cause for 1965 (NCHS 1967). Sums may not equal totals because of rounding.

^aNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals.

^bWhen the attributable risk estimates given in Note a of Table 9 were used, the total attributable deaths for males were 158,000 (95-percent confidence interval, 151,000 to 166,000). Approximately two-thirds of the 8,000 additional deaths were from CHD.

years or more. For the 10 causes combined, cigarette smoking was responsible for 150,000 deaths among men and 30,000 deaths among women in 1965.

Among men, CHD deaths made up 51 percent of smoking-attributable mortality for the 10 causes combined. This proportion is consistent with the estimate of 45 percent reported by the 1964 Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General for excess mortality from all causes (US PHS 1964). Similarly, lung cancer accounted for 23 percent of the smoking-attributable mortality for the 10 causes combined-again consistent with the

1964 Report's estimate of 16 percent of deaths from all causes. Among women, CHD deaths made up 52 percent and lung cancer 10 percent of the smoking-attributable mortality from the 10 causes combined.

Table 11 shows the estimated attributable risks *a* from cigarette smoking for the year 1985. For comparability with the 1965 calculations, the same 10 causes of death are considered. The computations are based upon the relative risks reported in CPS-II and the prevalence rates reported in the 1985 NHIS. For men, the computations employed the relative risks for past and present smokers of cigarettes exclusively, as shown in Table 6. As Figure 2 indicates, the proportion of male smokers who used other forms

Cause of death	Males (%)	Females (%)
CHD, age <65	45 (40–50) ^a	41 (34–48)
CHD, age ≥65	21 (17–26)	12 (9–15)
COPD	84 (78–88)	79 (73–83)
Cancer of lip, oral cavity, and pharynx	92 (79–97)	61 (45–76)
Cancer of larynx	81 (57–93)	87 (56–97)
Cancer of esophagus	78 (62–89)	75 (57–87)
Cancer of lung	90 (88-92)	79 (75–82)
Cancer of pancreas	29 (18-43)	34 (25-44)
Cancer of bladder	47 (31–63)	37 (18–61)
Cancer of kidney	48 (32–64)	12 (3–43)
Cerebrovascular disease, age <65	51 (3665)	55 (45–65)
Cerebrovascular disease, age ≥65	24 (16–35)	6 (2–14)

 TABLE 11.—Estimated attributable risks for 10 selected causes of death from cigarette smoking, males and females, United States, 1985

NOTE: Computed from Tables 2, 6, and 7. For adult men under 65, the proportions of current and former cigarette smokers in 1985 were, respectively, 34.7 and 25.8 percent. For men 65 or older, the prevalences of current and former cigarette smoking were, respectively, 19.4 and 51.1 percent. For adult women under 65, the corresponding proportions were 30.1 and 16.5 percent; for adult women 65 or older, 12.6 and 19.6 percent. ^aNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals.

of tobacco was too small to affect significantly the results for 1985. For women, relative risks for current and former cigarette smokers were employed (Table 7).

Comparison of Tables 9 and 11 reveals significant increases in attributable risk from 1965-85. In 1985, smoking accounted for 21 percent of CHD deaths in older men, compared with 11 percent in 1965. The attributable risks for cancers of the lip, oral cavity and pharynx, esophagus, and lung increased significantly.

Changes in the attributable risk estimates for women are even more striking. Among younger women, smoking now accounts for an estimated 41 percent of CHD deaths and an estimated 55 percent of lethal strokes, compared with 26 and 28 percent, respectively, in 1965. Among women of all ages, 79 percent of lung cancers are attributable to cigarette use (see Table 11).

Overall, smoking accounted for 86.7 percent of all lung cancer deaths (95-percent confidence interval 84.9 to 88.4), 81.8 percent of all COPD deaths (95-percent confidence interval 78.3 to 85.3), and 21.5 percent of all CHD deaths (95-percent confidence interval 19.4 to 23.4). In addition, smoking accounted for 18.0 percent of all stroke deaths (95-percent confidence interval 14.2 to 22.9).

Table 12 reports estimated smoking-attributable deaths for the 10 causes during 1985. Total deaths have increased to 231,000 for men and 106,000 for women. As opposed to 1965, CHD in men now accounts for only one-third of the smoking-attributable mortality from the 10 causes combined. The proportion of these attributable deaths due to lung cancer has increased to one-third. Likewise, among women, smoking-attributable CHD fatalities now account for one-third of the 10-cause total; the relative importance of smoking-induced cancer fatalities has also increased.

The total 10-cause smoking-attributable mortality for 1985 was 337,000 deaths, compared with 183,000 in 1965. A portion of the observed 1965-85 increase, however, was the result of population growth. In addition, there were increases in the proportion of elderly persons who would be more at risk for smoking-induced death. For men and women, respectively, Figures 10 and 11 show the results of a correction for population increase and population aging. In each figure, three quantities are shown for each of four categories of smoking-attributable mortality: CHD deaths under age 65; CHD deaths age 65 years or more; COPD deaths; and lung cancer deaths. The first quantity is the estimated smoking-attributable deaths for 1965. The second bar shows smoking-attributable deaths for 1985. The third bar shows the estimated 1985 smoking-attributable deaths if the U.S. populations at each age had remained at 1965 levels. The latter quantities were computed as aD^* , where a is the attributable risk given in Table 11 and D^* is a population-corrected estimate of 1985 U.S. deaths. The latter quantity was computed by multiplying 1985 age-specific death rates by the populations at risk in 1965.

Figures 10 and 11 show that population growth and aging cannot explain the changes in smoking-attributable mortality between 1965 and 1985. In particular, the marked increases in smoking-attributable deaths from lung cancer and COPD in women are systematic consequences of the American woman's adoption of lifelong cigarette smoking, from teenage years onward.

For men, population-corrected deaths due to smoking in 1985 were 165,000, compared with 150,000 in 1965. For women, population-corrected deaths due to smoking

Cause of death	Males	Females
CHD, age <65	34 (30–38) ^a	11 (9–12)
CHD, age ≥65	44 (36–54)	26 (20–34)
COPD	37 (35–39)	20 (18–21)
Cancer of lip, oral cavity, and pharynx	5.1 (4.4–5.4)	1.6 (1.2–2.0)
Cancer of larynx	2.3 (1.6–2.7)	0.6 (0.4–0.7)
Cancer of esophagus	5.0 (4.0–5.7)	1.6 (1.3–1.9)
Cancer of lung	76 (74–77)	30 (29–32)
Cancer of pancreas	3.3 (2.1~5.0)	3.4 (2.8–5.1)
Cancer of bladder	3.1 (2.1-4.2)	1.1 (0.6–1.9)
Cancer of kidney	2.6 (1.8-3.5)	0.4 (0.1–1.5)
Cerebrovascular disease, age <65	5.5 (3.9–7.0)	5.2 (4.3–6.2)
Cerebrovascular disease, age ≥65	12 (8–17)	4.8 (1.9–11.4)
Ten causes	231 (220–242)	106 (98–115)

 TABLE 12.—Estimated deaths (in thousands) attributable to cigarette smoking, 10 selected causes, males and females, United States, 1985

NOTE: Computed from Table 11 and unpublished tabulations of deaths at ages 20 years or more by cause from NCHS, 1985. Sum of individual causes may not equal totals because of rounding.

^aNumbers in parentheses are 95-percent confidence intervals.

in 1985 were 67,000, compared with 30,000 in 1965. Even if the population had remained entirely stable during 1965 through 1985, the lethality of cigarette use in American women would have doubled.

Among men, the total of 231,000 smoking-induced deaths in 1985 represented 41 percent of total deaths from the 10 causes combined and 22 percent of all deaths among persons aged 20 years or more. Among women, the total of 106,000 smoking-induced deaths represented 25 percent of deaths from the 10 causes combined and 11 percent of deaths from all deaths among persons aged 20 years or more.

The computations in Tables 10 and 12 have omitted other causes of death that are likely to be attributable to cigarette use. If the relative risks given in Tables 6 and 7 for











NOTE: For the bars marked 1985⁺, the estimated smoking-attributable deaths in 1985 have been corrected for population increases during 1965-85.

the broader categories of cardiovascular and nonneoplastic respiratory disease are applied to deaths from hypertensive heart disease, arteriosclerosis, aortic aneurysm, and influenza and pneumonia, then smoking-attributable deaths would increase to 256,000 among men and 126,000 among women. Inclusion of deaths among newborns and infants due to smoking during pregnancy would add an additional 2,500 to the total (CDC 1987b; McIntosh 1984; Kleinman et al. 1988); this does not include fetal loss due to smoking (Stein et al. 1981). Inclusion of lung cancer deaths among nonsmokers due to environmental tobacco smoke (NRC 1986) would add 3,800 and inclusion of deaths from cigarette-caused fires (Hall 1987) would add 1,700 to total attributable deaths. Inclusion of deaths due to cervical cancer caused by smoking would add 1,500. Including these additional causes of death, the smoking-attributable mortality in 1985 is then estimated to be approximately 390,000. Recent studies have also noted increased risks among smokers for hepatic cancer (Trichopoulos et al. 1987), penile cancer (Hellberg et al. 1987), leukemia (Kinlen and Rogot 1988), and anal cancer (Daling et al. 1987).

Among all persons at risk during 1985, an estimated 52 million were also cigarette smokers in 1965. The remaining 42 million were new cigarette smokers. In 1985, only about 4,400 deaths occurred among the latter group, which consists of persons in their teens, twenties, and thirties. Thus, 99 percent of deaths attributable to cigarette use in 1985 occurred among people who started smoking in 1965 or earlier. The vast majority of these people started smoking before the release of the 1964 Surgeon General's Report

Activity or cause	Annual fatalities per 1 million exposed persons
Active smoking	7.000^{a}
Alcohol	541
Accident	275
Disease	266
Motor vehicles	187
Alcohol-involved	95
Non-alcohol-involved	92
Work	113
Swimming	22
Passive smoking ^b	19
All other air pollutants ^b	6
Football	6
Electrocution	2
Lightning	0.5
DES in cattlefeed	0.3
Bee sting	0.2
Basketball	0.02
Basketball	0.02

TABLE 13Estimated ris	sks of various	activities
-----------------------	----------------	------------

NOTE: Activities are not mutually exclusive; there are overlaps between categories. Differences in fatalities do not imply proportionate differences in years of life lost.

^aNumber of deaths per million smokers who began smoking before 1965.

^bCancer deaths only.

SOURCE: Active smoking, CPS-II; NHISs 1965, 1985; U.S. Bureau of the Census (1974, 1986). Other activities or causes, U.S. President (1987).

and before the 1965 Federal Cigarette Labeling and Advertising Act. For this group, the annual smoking-attributable fatality rate is about 7 deaths per 1,000 at risk, or about 7,000 deaths per 1 million persons, As shown in the Economic Report of the President (U.S. President 1987) this rate far exceeds the rates for other risks of death (Table 13).

Conclusions

- Lung cancer death rates increased two- to fourfold among older male smokers over the two decades between the American Cancer Society's two Cancer Prevention Studies (CPS-I, 1959-65, and CPS-II, 1982-86). Lung cancer death rates for younger male smokers fell about 30 to 40 percent during this period.
- 2. Lung cancer death rates increased four- to sevenfold among female smokers aged 45 years or older in CPS-II compared with CPS-I, while lung cancer death rates among younger women declined 35 to 55 percent.
- **3.** The two-decade interval witnessed a two- to threefold increase in death rates from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in female smokers aged 55 years or older.
- 4. There was no change in the age-adjusted death rates for lung cancer and COPD between CPS-I and CPS-II among men and women who never smoked regularly.
- Overall death rates from coronary heart disease (CHD) declined substantially between CPS-I and CPS-II. The decline in CHD mortality among nonsmokers, however, was notably greater than among current cigarette smokers.
- 6. In CPS-II, the relative risks of death from cerebrovascular lesions were 3.7 and 4.8 for men and women smokers under age 65. Increased risks of stroke were also observed among older smokers and former smokers. Along with the recently reported results of other studies, these findings strongly support a causal role for cigarette smoking in thromboembolic and hemorrhagic stroke.
- 7. In 1985, smoking accounted for 87 percent of lung cancer deaths, 82 percent of COPD deaths, 21 percent of CHD deaths, and 18 percent of stroke deaths. Among men and women less than 65 years of age, smoking accounted for more than 40 percent of CHD deaths.
- 8. The large increase in smoking-attributable mortality among American women between 1965 and 1985 was a direct consequence of their adoption of lifelong cigarette smoking, especially from their teenage years onward.
- **9.** In 1985, 99 percent of smoking-attributable deaths occurred among people who started smoking before the 1964 Surgeon General's Report. For this group, the annual smoking-attributable fatality rate is about 7,000 deaths per 1 million persons at risk.
- 10. For 10 causes of death, a total of 337,000 deaths were attributable to smoking in 1985. These represented 22 percent of all deaths among men and 11 percent among women. If other cardiovascular, neoplastic, and respiratory causes of death were included-as well as deaths among newborns and infants resulting from maternal smoking, deaths from cigarette-caused residential fires, and lung cancer deaths among nonsmokers due to environmental tobacco smoke--the total smoking--attributable mortality was about 390,000 in 1985.

References

- ABBOTT, R.D., YIN, Y., REED, D.M., YANO, K. Risk of stroke in male cigarette smokers. *New England Journal of Medicine* 315(12):717-720, September 18, 1986.
- ALDERSON, M.R., LEE, P.N., WANG, R. Risks of lung cancer, chronic bronchitis, ischaemic heart disease, and stroke in relation to type of cigarette smoked. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 39(4):286-293, December 1985.

AMERICAN CANCER SOCIETY. Unpublished tabulations.

- ANDERSON, S., AUQUIER, A., HAUCK, W.W., OAKES, D., VANDAELE, W., WEIS-BERG, HI. Statistical Methods for Comparative Studies. New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1980.
- BLACK, B., LILIENFELD, D.E. Epidemiological proof in toxic tort litigation. *Fordham Law Review* 52:732-785, 1984.
- BOND, V.P. The cancer risk attributable to radiation exposure: Some practical problems. *Health Physics* 40:108-111, January 1981.
- BOTKIN, J.R. The fire-safe cigarette. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 260(2): 226-229, July 8, 1988.
- BRACKBILL, R., FRAZIER, T., SHILLING, S. Smoking characteristics of US workers, 1978-1980. American Journal of Industrial Medicine 13:5-41, 1988.
- BROWN, C.C., KESSLER, L.G. Projections of lung cancer mortality in the United States: 1985-2025. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 80(1):43-51, March 2, 1988.
- CASTELLI, W.P., DAWBER, T.R., FEINLEIB, M., GARRISON, R.J., MCNAMARA, P.M., KANNEL, W.B. The filter cigarette and coronary heart disease: The Framingham Study. *Lancet* 2(8238):109-113, July 18, 1981.
- CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL. Cigarette smoking in the United States, 1986. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 36(35):581-585, September 11, 1987a.
- CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL. Smoking-attributable mortality and years of potential life lost--United States, 1984. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 36(42):693-697, *October* 30, 1987b.
- COLDITZ, G.A., BONITA, R., STAMPFER, M.J., WILLETT, W.C., ROSNER, B., SPEIZER, F.E., HENNEKENS, C.H. Cigarette smoking and risk of stroke in middle-aged women. *New England Journal of Medicine* 318(15):937-941, April 14, 1988.
- CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY COMMISSION. Toward a Less Fire-Prone Cigarette: Final Report of the Technical Study Group on Cigarette and Little Cigar Fire Safety. Consumer Product Safety Commission, October 1987.
- CORNFIELD, J. A method of estimating comparative rates from clinical data. Applications to cancer of the lung, breast, and cervix. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 11:1269-1275, 1951.
- COX, L.A. JR. Statistical issues in the estimation of assigned shares for carcinogenesis liability. *Risk Analysis* 7(1):71-80, 1987.

CURRENT POPULATION SURVEY. Unpublished tabulations, 1985.

- DALING, J.R., WEISS, N.S., HISLOP, T.G., MADEN, C., COATES, R.J., SHERMAN, K.J., ASHLEY, R.L., BEAGRIE, M., RYAN, J.A., COREY, L. Sexual practices, sexually transmitted diseases, and the incidence of anal cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine* 317 (16): 973-977, October 15, 1987.
- DEANFIELD, J., WRIGHT, C., KRIKLER, S., RIBEIRO, P., FOX, K. Cigarette smoking and the treatment of angina with propranolol, atenolol, and nifedipine. *New England Journal of Medicine* 310(15):951-954, April 12, 1984.

- DOLL, R., GRAY, R., HAFNER, B., PETO, R. Mortality in relation to smoking: 22 years' observations on female British doctors. *British Medical Journal* 280(6219):967-971, April 5, 1980
- DOLL, R., HILL, A.B. Lung cancer and other causes of death in relation to smoking. A second report on the mortality of British doctors. *British Medical Journal* 2:1071-1081, November 10, 1956.
- DOLL, R., HILL, A.B. Mortality in relation to smoking: Ten years' observations of British doctors. *British Medical Journal* 1:1399-1410, May 30, 1964; 1460-1467, June 6, 1964.
- DOLL, R., HILL, A.B. Mortality of British doctors in relation to smoking: Observations on coronary thrombosis. In: Haenszel, W. (ed.) *Epidemiological Approaches to the Study of Cancer and Other Chronic Diseases*, NCI Monograph 19. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Cancer Institute, January 1966, pp. 205-268.
- DOLL, R., PETO, R. Mortality in relation to smoking: 20 years' observations on male British doctors. *British Medical Journal* 2:1525-1536, December 25, 1976.
- DOLL, R., PETO, R. Cigarette smoking and bronchial carcinoma: Dose and time relationships among regular and lifelong non-smokers. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 32(4):302-313, December 1978.
- DOLL, R., PETO, R. The causes of cancer: Quantitative estimates of avoidable risks of cancer in the United States today. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 66(6):1191-1308, June 1981.
- DORN, H.F. Tobacco consumption and mortality from cancer and other diseases. *Public Health Reports* 74(7):581-593, July 1959.
- GALAN, K.M., DELIGONUL, U., KERN, M.J., CHAITMAN, B.R., VANDORMAEL, M.G. Increased frequency of restenosis in patients continuing to smoke cigarettes after percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty. *American Journal of Cardiology* 61:260-263, 1988.
- GARFINKEL, L. Cancer mortality in nonsmokers: Prospective study by the American Cancer Society. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 65(5):1169-1173, November 1980a.
- GARFINKEL, L. Cardiovascular mortality and cigarette smoking. In: Ramstrom, L.M. (ed.) *The Smoking Epidemic. A Matter of Worldwide Concern. Proceedings of The Fourth World Conference on Smoking and Health.* Stockholm: Almqvist and Wiksell International, 1980b, pp. 41-44.
- GARFINKEL, L. Time trends in lung cancer mortality among nonsmokers and a note on passive smoking. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 66(6):1061-1066, June 1981.
- GARFINKEL, L. Selection, follow-up and analysis in the American Cancer Society prospective studies. In: Garfinkel, L., Ochs, O., Mushinski, M. (eds.) Selection, Follow-up, and Analysis in Prospective Studies: A Workshop, NCI Monograph 67. National Cancer Institute. NIH Publication No. 85-2713, 1985, pp. 49-52.
- GARFINKEL, L., STELLMAN, S.D. Smoking and lung cancer in women. *Cancer Research* 48(23):6951-6955, December 1, 1988.
- GOLDBAUM, G.M., KENDRICK, J.S., HOGELIN, G.C., GENTRY, E.M., BEHAVIORAL RISK FACTORS SURVEYS GROUP. The relative impact of smoking and oral contraceptive use on women in the United States. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 258(10):1339-1342, September 11, 1987.
- HAENSZEL, W., SHIMKIN, M.B., MILLER, H.P., MILMORE, B.K., CONOVER, A.G. *Tobacco Smoking Patterns in the United States*, Public Health Monograph 45. U.S. Public Health Service, 1956.
- HALL, J.R. JR. *Expected Changes in Fire Damages From Reducing Cigarette Ignition Propensity*. Quincy, Massachusetts: National Fire Protection Association, Fire Analysis Division, 1987.

- HAMMOND, E.C. Smoking in relation to physical complaints. Archives of Environmental Health 3:146-164, August 1961.
- HAMMOND, E.C. Some preliminary findings on physical complaints from a prospective study of 1,064,004 men and women. *American Journal of Public Health* 54(1):11-23, January 1964a.
- HAMMOND, E.C. Smoking in relation to mortality and morbidity. Findings in the first thirtyfour months of follow-up in a prospective study started in 1959. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 32(5):1161-1188, May 1964b.
- HAMMOND, E.C. Smoking in relation to the death rates of one million men and women. In: Haenszel, W. (ed.) *Epidemiological Approaches to the Study of Cancer and Other Chronic Diseases*, NCI Monograph 19. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Cancer Institute, January 1966, pp. 127-204.
- HAMMOND, E.C. Quantitative relationship between cigarette smoking and death rates. In: Wynder, E.L. (ed.) *Toward a Less Harmful Cigarette*, NCI Monograph 28. U.S. Public Health Service, National Cancer Institute, June 1968, pp. 3-8.
- HAMMOND, EC. Life expectancy of American men in relation to their smoking habits. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 43(4):951-962, October 1969.
- HAMMOND, E.C. Smoking habits and air pollution in relation to lung cancer. In: Lee, D.H.K. (ed.) Environmental Factors in Respiratory Disease. New York: Academic Press, 1972.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. Smoking habits of men and women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 27(2):419-442, August 1961.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. Changes in cigarette smoking. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 33(1):49-64, July 1964.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. The influence of health on smoking habits. In: Haenszel, W. (ed.) *Epidemiological Approaches to the Study of Cancer and Other Chronic Diseases*, NCI Monograph 19. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Cancer Institute, January 1966, pp. 269-285.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. Changes in cigarette smoking 1959-1965. American Journal of Public Health 58(1):30-45, January 1968.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. Coronary heart disease, stroke, and aortic aneurysm. Factors in etiology. *Archives of Environmental Health* 19:167-182, August 1969.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L. Aspirin and coronary heart disease: Findings of a prospective study. *British Medical Journal* 2:269-271, May 3, 1975.
- HAMMOND, E.C., GARFINKEL, L., SEIDMAN, H., LEW, E.A. "Tar" and nicotine content of cigarette smoke in relation to death rates. *Environmental Research* 12(3):263-274, December 1976.
- HAMMOND, E.C., HORN, D. The relationship between human smoking habits and death rates. A follow-up study of 187,766 men. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 155:1316-1328, August 7, 1954.
- HAMMOND, E.C., SEIDMAN, H. Smoking and cancer in the United States. *Preventive Medicine* 9(2):169-173, March 1980.
- HARRIS, J.E. Cigarette smoking among successive birth cohorts of men and women in the United States during 1900-80. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 71(3):473-479, September 1983.
- HAVLIK, R.J., FEINLEIB, M. (eds.) Proceedings of the Conference on the Decline in Coronary Heart Disease Mortality. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, National Institutes of Health. DHEW Publication No. (NIH) 79-1610, 1979.
- HAWTHORNE, V.M., FRY, J.S. Smoking and health: The association between smoking behaviour, total mortality, and cardiorespiratory disease in west central Scotland. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 32:260-266, 1978.

- HELLBERG, D., VALENTIN, J., EKLUND, T., STAFFAN, N. Penile cancer: Is there an epidemiological role for smoking and sexual behaviour? *British Medical Journal* 295(6609): 1306-1308, November 21, 1987.
- INTERNATIONAL CLASSIFICATION OF DISEASES. International Classification of Diseases, Seventh Revision (ICD-7).
- INTERNATIONAL CLASSIFICATION OF DISEASES. International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision (ICD-9). U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Health Care Financing Administration. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 80-1260, September 1980.
- KAHN, H.A. The Dorn study of smoking and mortality among U.S. veterans: Report on eight and one-half years of observation. In: Haenszel, W. (ed.) *Epidemiological Approaches to the Study of Cancer and Other Chronic Diseases*, NCI Monograph 19. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Cancer Institute, January 1966, pp. 1-125.
- KAUFMAN, D.W., HELMRICH, S.P., ROSENBERG, L., MIETTINEN, O.S., SHAPIRO, S. Nicotine and carbon monoxide content of cigarette smoke and the risk of myocardial infarction in young men. *New England Journal of Medicine* 308(8):409-413, February 24, 1983.
- KINLEN, L.J., ROGOT, E. Leukaemia and smoking habits among United States veterans. British Medical Journal 297(6649):657-659, September 10, 1988.
- KLEBBA, A.J. Comparability of mortality statistics for the seventh and eighth revisions of the International Classification of Diseases, United States. Vital and Health Statistics, Series 2, No. 66. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. DHEW Publication No. (HRA) 76-1340, October 1975.
- KLEBBA, A.J. Mortality from diseases associated with smoking: United States, 1960-77. *Vital and Health Statistics*, Series 20, No. 17. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 82-1854, January 1982.
- KLEBBA, A.J., SCOTT, J.H. Estimates of selected comparability ratios based on dual coding of 1976 death certificates by the eighth and ninth revisions of the International Classification of Diseases. *Monthly Vital Statistics Report From the National Center for Health Statistics* 28(11):1-19, February 29, 1980.
- KLEBBA, J. Personal communication to J. Harris, June 1988.
- KLEINMAN, J.C., PIERRE, M.B. JR., MADANS, J.H., LAND, G.H., SCHRAMM, W.F. The effects of maternal smoking on fetal and infant mortality. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 127(2):274-282, 1988.
- LAVECCHIA, C., FRANCESCHI, S., DECARLI, A., FASOLI, M., GENTILE, A., TOGNONI, G. Cigarette smoking and the risk of cervical neoplasia. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 123(1):22-29, January 1986.
- LEE, P.N., GARFINKEL, L. Mortality and type of cigarette smoked. *Journal of Epidemiology* and Community Health 35(1):16-22, March 1981.
- LESKO, S.M., ROSENBERG, L., KAUFMAN, D.W., HELMRICH, S.P., MILLER, D.R., STROM, B., SCHOTTENFELD, D., ROSENSHEIN, N.B., KNAPP, R.C., LEWIS, J., SHAPIRO, S. Cigarette smoking and the risk of endometrial cancer. New *England Journal* of *Medicine* 313(10):593-596, 1985.
- LEVIN, M.L. The occurrence of lung cancer in man. Acta-Unio Internationalis Contra Cancrum 9:531-541, 1953.
- LEW, E.A., GARFINKEL, L. Mortality at ages 65 and over in a middle-class population. *Transactions of the Society of Actuaries* 36:257-308, 1984.
- LEW, E.A., GARFINKEL, L. Differences in mortality and longevity by sex, smoking habits and health status. *Transactions of the Society of Actuaries* 39:19-36, 1988.

- LILIENFELD, D.E., GUNDERSON, P.D. The "missing cases" of pleural malignant mesothelioma in Minnesota, 1979-81: Preliminary report. *Public Health Reports* 101(4): 395-399, July-August 1986.
- LILIENFELD, A.M., LILIENFELD, D.E. *Foundations of Epidemiology*, Second Edition. New York: Oxford University Press, 1980.
- LUBIN, J.H., BLOT, W.J., BERRINO, F., FLAMANT, R., GILLIS, C.R., KUNZE, M., SCHMAHL, D., VISCO, D. Modifying risk of developing lung cancer by changing habits of cigarette smoking. *British Medical Journal* 288(6435):1953-1956, June 30, 1984.
- LUBIN, J.H., BOICE, J.D. JR. Estimating radon-induced lung cancer in the U.S. Working paper, 1988.
- MACMAHON, B., PUGH, T.F. *Epidemiology. Principles and Methods.* Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1970.
- MASSEY, M.M., BOYD, G., MATTSON, M., FEINLEIB, M.R. Inventory of surveys on smoking. Public Health Reports 102(4):430-438, July-August 1987.
- MCFARLANE, M.J., FEINSTEIN, A.R., WELLS, C.K. Necropsy evidence of detection bias in the diagnosis of lung cancer. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 146(9):1695-1698, September 1986.
- MCINTOSH, I.D. Smoking and pregnancy: Attributable risks and public health implications. *Canadian Journal of Public Health* 75(2):141-148, March-April 1984.
- MIETTINEN, OS. Proportion of disease caused or prevented by a given exposure, trait or intervention. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 99(5):325-332, 1974.
- NATIONAL CENTER FOR HEALTH STATISTICS. Vital Statistics of the United States 1965. Volume 2--Mortality, Part A. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, National Center for Health Statistics, 1967.
- NATIONAL CENTER FOR HEALTH STATISTICS. Unpublished tabulations, 1985.
- NATIONAL CENTER FOR HEALTH STATISTICS. *Health, United States, 1986.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Center for Health Statistics. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 87-1232, December 1986.
- NATIONAL HEALTH INTERVIEW SURVEY. Unpublished tabulations, 1965.
- NATIONAL HEALTH INTERVIEW SURVEY. Unpublished tabulations, 1985.
- NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL. Assigned Share for Radiation as a Cause of Cancer. Review of Radioepidemiologic Tables Assigning Probabilities of Causation. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1984.
- NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL. Environmental Tobacco Smoke. Measuring Exposures and Assessing Health Effects. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1986.
- NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL. Health Risks of Radon and Other Internally Deposited Alpha-Emitters. BEIR IV. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1988.
- NISCHAN, P., EBELING, K., SCHINDLER, C. Smoking and invasive cervical cancer risk. Results from a case-control study. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 128(1):74-77, July 1988.
- NOVOTNY, T.E., WARNER, K.E., KENDRICK, J.S., REMINGTON, P.L. Smoking by blacks and whites: Socioeconomic and demographic differences. *American Journal of Public Health* 78(9):1187-1189, September 1988.
- OFTEDAL, P., MAGNUS, K., HVINDEN, T. On the probability of radiation being the cause of leukaemia. (Letter.) *British Journal of Radiology* 41:711-712, 1968.
- PEARL, R. Tobacco smoking and longevity. Science 87(2253):216-217, March 4, 1938.
- PETO, R. Influence of dose and duration of smoking on lung cancer rates. In: Zaridze, D.G., Peto, R. (eds.) *Tobacco: A Major International Health Hazard*. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1986, pp. 23-33.

- RAVENHOLT, R.T. Cigarette smoking: Magnitude of the hazard. (Letter.) American Journal of Public Health 54(11):1923-1926, November 1964.
- RAVENHOLT, R.T. Addiction mortality in the United States, 1980: Tobacco, alcohol, and other substances. *Population and Development Review* 10(4):697-724, December 1984.
- RICE, D.P., HODGSON, T.A., SINSHEIMER, P., BROWNER, W., KOPSTEIN, A.N. The economic costs of the health effects of smoking, 1984. *Milbank Quarterly* 64(4):489-547, 1986.
- ROGOT, E. Smoking and mortality among U.S. veterans. *Journal of Chronic Diseases* 27:189-203, 1974.
- ROGOT, E., MURRAY, J.L. Smoking and causes of death among U.S. veterans: 16 years of observation. *Public Health Reports* 95(3):213-222, May-June 1980.
- ROSENBERG, L., KAUFMAN, D.W., HELMRICH, S.P., SHAPIRO, S. The risk of myocardial infarction after quitting smoking in men under 55 years of age. *New England Journal of Medicine* 313(24):1511-1514, December 12, 1985.
- ROSENBERG, L., SCHWINGL, P.J., KAUFMAN, D.W., MILLER, D.R., HELMRICH, S.P., STOLLEY, P.D., SCHOTTENFELD, D., SHAPIRO, S. Breast cancer and cigarette smoking. *New England Journal of Medicine* 310:92-94, January 12, 1984.
- SARACCI, R. The interactions of tobacco smoking and other agents in cancer etiology. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 9:175-193, 1987.
- SCHOENBORN, C.A., BENSON, V. Relationships between smoking and other unhealthy habits: United States, 1985. Advance Data From Vital and Health Statistics of the National Center for Health Statistics 154:1-8, May 27, 1988.
- SHULTZ, J.M. SAMMEC. Smoking-Attributable Mortality, Morbidity, and Economic Costs. Computer Software and Documentation. Minnesota Department of Health, Center for Nonsmoking and Health, 1986.
- SLONE, D., SHAPIRO, S., ROSENBERG, L., KAUFMAN, D., HARTZ, S.C., ROSSI, A.C., STOLLEY, P.D., MIETTINEN, OS. Relation of cigarette smoking to myocardial infarction in young women. *New England Journal of Medicine* 298(23):1273-1276, June 8, 1978.
- STEIN, Z., KLINE, J., LEVIN, B., SUSSER, M., WARBURTON, D. Epidemiologic studies of environmental exposures in human reproduction. In: Berg, G.G., Maillie, H.D. (eds.) *Measurement of Risks*. New York: Plenum Press, 1981, pp. 163-183.
- STELLMAN, S.D. Cigarette yield and cancer risk: Evidence from case-control and prospective studies. In: Zaridze, D.G., Peto, R. (eds.) *Tobacco: A Major International Health Hazard.* Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1986a. pp. 197-209.
- STELLMAN, S.D. Influence of cigarette yield on risk of coronary heart disease and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. In: Zaridze, D.G., Peto, R. (eds.) *Tobacco: A Major International Health Hazard*. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1986b, pp. 237-249.
- STELLMAN, S.D., BOFFETTA, P., GARFINKEL, L. Smoking habits of 800,000 American men and women in relation to their occupations. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine* 13:43-58, 1988.
- STELLMAN, S.D., GARFINKEL, L. Smoking habits and tar levels in a new American Cancer Society prospective study of 1.2 million men and women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 76(6):1057-1063, June 1986.
- STERLING, T.D., WEINKAM, J.J. Errors in estimates of smoking-related deaths derived from nonsmoker mortality. *Risk Analysis* 7(4):463-475, 1987.
- TRICHOPOULOS, D., DAY, N.E., KAKLAMANI, E., TZONOU, A., MUNOZ, N., ZAVIT-SANOS, X., KOUMANTAKI, Y., TRICHOPOULOU, A. Hepatitis B virus, tobacco smoking and ethanol consumption in the etiology of hepatocellular carcinoma. *International Journal of Cancer* 39(1):45-49, January 1987.

- U.S. BUREAU OF THE CENSUS. *Estimates of the Population of the United States, by Age, Sex, and Race: April 1, 1960 to July 1, 1973. Current Population Reports, Series P-25, No. 519. U.S. Bureau of the Census, April 1974.*
- U.S. BUREAU OF THE CENSUS. *Estimates of the Population of the United States, by Age, Sex, and Race: 1980 to 1985. Current Population Reports, Series P-25, No. 985. U.S. Bureau of the Census, April 1986.*
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. *The Health Consequences of Smoking for Women. A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Health, Office on Smoking and Health, 1980.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. *The Health Consequences of Smoking. The Changing Cigarette: A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Health, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 81-50156, 1981.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. The Health Consequences of Smoking: Cancer. A Report of the Surgeon General. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 82-50179, 1982.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. *The Health Consequences of Smoking: Cardiovascular Disease. A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 84-50204, 1983.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. *The Health Consequences of Smoking: Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease. A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 84-50205, 1984.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. The Health Consequences of Smoking: Cancer and Chronic Lung Disease in the Workplace. A Report of the Surgeon General. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 85-50207, 1985.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. The Health Consequences of Involuntary Smoking. A Report of the Surgeon General. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control. DHHS Publication No. (CDC) 87-8398, 1986.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. The Health Consequences of Smoking: Nicotine Addiction. A Report of the Surgeon General, 1988. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control, Center for Health Promotion and Education, Office on Smoking and Health. DHHS Publication No. (CDC) 88-8406, 1988a.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. *Health, United States, 1987.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control, National Center for Health Statistics. DHHS Publication No. (PHS) 88-1232, March 1988b.
- U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE. *Smoking and Health. A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Health, Office on Smoking and Health. DHEW Publication No. (PHS) 79-50066, 1979.
- U.S. OFFICE OF TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT. Smoking-Related Deaths and Financial Costs. Health Program, Office of Technology Assessment, U.S. Congress, September 1985.

- U.S. PRESIDENT. Economic Report of the President. Transmitted to the Congress January 1987. Washington, D.C., 1987.
- U.S. PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE. Smoking and Health. Report of the Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General of the Public Health Service. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, Center for Disease Control. PHS Publication No. 1103, 1964.
- WALTER, S.D. The estimation and interpretation of attributable risk in health research. *Biometrics* 32:829-849, December 1976.
- WHYTE, H.M. The relative importance of the major risk factors in atherosclerotic and other diseases. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Medicine* 6(5):387-393, October 1976.
- WILCOX, H.B., SCHOENBERG, J.B., MASON, T.J., BILL, J.S., STEMHAGEN, A. Smoking and lung cancer: Risk as function of cigarette tar content. *Preventive Medicine* 17(3):263-272, March 1988.
- WILLETT, W.C., GREEN, A., STAMPFER, M.J., SPEIZER, F.E., COLDITZ, G.A., ROSNER, B., MONSON, R.R., STASON, W., HENNEKENS, C.H. Relative and absolute excess risks of coronary heart disease among women who smoke cigarettes. *New England Journal of Medicine* 317(21):1303-1309, November 19, 1987.
- WILLIAMSON, D.F., FORMAN, M.R., BRADSTOCK, M.K., GENTRY, E., BINKIN, N.J. Behavioral Risk Factor Survey results for cigarette smoking and other health-risk behaviors among U.S. women, 1981-1983. (Abstract.) In: *Epidemic Intelligence Service 35th Annual Conference*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, 1986.
- WYNDER, E.L., STELLMAN, S.D. Impact of long-term filter cigarette usage on lung and larynx cancer risk: A case-control study. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 62(3):471-477, March 1979.